

Government of Nepal (GoN) Ministry of Industry, Commerce & Supplies

Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB)

Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu Nepal

BIDDING DOCUMENT for THE PROCUREMENT OF

Improvement of the Link Road from Two Lane to Four Lane in Biratnagar

Contract ID No.: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82

National Competitive Bidding (NCB) Single-Stage: Two-Envelope Bidding Procedure

Employer: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board, Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu

Issued on: 18 July 2025

Project: Strategic Road Connectivity and Trade Improvement Project (SRCTIP)

Invitation For Bids No.: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82

NCB No: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82

Contract Identification No.: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82

Abbreviations

BD	Bidding Document
BDF	. Bidding Forms
BDS	. Bid Data Sheet
BOQ	. Bill of Quantities
CE	Citizen Engagement
C-ESMP	Contractor's Environmental and Social Management Plan
COF	. Contract Forms
DP	. Development Partners
DoLI	. Department of Local Infrastructure
ELI	Eligibility
ESHS	Environmental, Social, Health and Safety
ESIA	Environmental and Social Impact Assessment
ESMP	Environmental and Social Management Plan
EQC	. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
EXP	Experience
FIN	Financial
GAP	Gender Action Plan
GBV	Gender-Based Violence
GCC	. General Conditions of Contract
GoN ¹	. Government of Nepal
ICC	. International Chamber of Commerce
IFB	Invitation for Bids
ITB	. Instructions to Bidders
JV	. Joint Venture
LIT	Litigation
LMP	Labor Management Plan
NCB	. National Competitive Bidding
OCHS	Occupational and Community Health Safety
PAN	. Permanent Account Number
PPA	. Public Procurement Act
PPMO	. Public Procurement Monitoring Office
PPR	. Public Procurement Regulations
PL	Profit & Loss

 $^{^{\}rm 1}$ "GoN" word indicates all public entities according to Public Procurement Act, 2063

RAP	Resettlement Action Plan
RF	Resettlement Framework
SBD	Standard Bidding Document
SCC	Special Conditions of Contract
SEA	Sexual Exploitation and Abuse
SEP	Stakeholder Engagement Plan
TS	Technical Specifications
VAT	Value Added Tax
VCDP	Vulnerable Community Development Plan
WRQ	Works Requirements

Table of Contents

Invitation for Bids	
Part I: BIDDING PROCEDURES	7
Section I: Instructions to Bidders	10
Section II : Bid Data Sheet	32
Section III: Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	35
Section IV: Bidding Forms	43
Section V - Eligible Countries	68
Part II : EMPLOYER'S REQUIREMENT	69
Section VI: Works Requirements	71
Section VI: Bill of Quantities	78
Part III: CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT	FORMS86
Section VIII: General Conditions of Contract	89
Section IX: Special Conditions of Contract	119
Section V: Contract Forms	125

Invitation for Bids



Government of Nepal (GoN)
Ministry of Industry, Commerce and Supplies

Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board

Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu

First date of publication: 18 July, 2025

Deadline of Bid Submission: on or before 12:00 hours of 18 August, 2025

Invitation for Bids No: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82 Contract Identification No.: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82

Project: Strategic Road Connectivity and Trade Improvement Project (SRCTIP)

Contract Title: Improvement of the Link Road from Two Lane to Four Lane in Biratnagar

Loan/Credit/Grant No: IDA-66730, IDA-66740

- 1. The Government of Nepal [GoN] has received a loan/credit/grant from the World Bank towards the cost of the Strategic Road Connectivity and Trade Improvement Project (SRCTIP) and intends to apply part of the funds to cover eligible payments under the Contract for 'Improvement of the Link Road from Two Lane to Four Lane in Biratnagar'. Bidding is open to all eligible Bidders from all countries as defined in the World Bank's Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers, July 2016 (Revised September 2023).
- 2. The Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board invites electronic bids from eligible bidders for the procurement of 'Improvement of the Link Road from Two Lane to Four Lane in Biratnagar'. The proposed construction works include road construction with Asphalt, a construction period of 18 Months under National Competitive Bidding Single Stage Two Envelope Bidding procedures.

Only eligible bidders with the following key qualifications should participate in this bidding:

- Minimum Average Annual Construction Turnover of last 5 years: NRs. 543 million,
- Minimum Work experience of similar size and nature: One Road contracts of a minimum value of NRs. 406 million that have been satisfactorily and substantially completed as a prime contractor, joint venture member, management contractor, or Subcontractor within the last 10 years.
- 3. Under the Single Stage, Two Envelope Procedure, Bidders are required to submit simultaneously two separate sealed envelopes, one containing (i) the Technical Bid and the other (ii) the Price Bid, both in turn enclosed in one sealed envelope as per the provision of ITB 21 of the Bidding Document.
- 4. Eligible Bidders may obtain further information and inspect the Bidding Documents at the office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board, Chobhar, Kirtipur 6, Kathmandu, Nepal; Telephone Number: +977-01-4332896, Email: nitbktm@nitdb.gov.np, Website: https://nitdb.gov.np or may visit PPMO e-GP system www.bolpatra.gov.np/egp.
- 5. Bidder who wants to submit their bid electronically may download the bidding documents for e-submission from PPMO's e-GP system www.bolpatra.gov.np/egp. Bidders, submitting their bid electronically, should deposit the cost of the bidding document in NRs. 20,000.00 in the Project's Rajaswa (revenue) account as specified below.

Information to deposit the cost of the bidding document in the Bank:

Name of the Bank: Agricultural Development Bank Ltd., Maitidevi, Kathmandu.

Name of the Office: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board.

Account no: 0211300144668014

- 6. Pre-bid meeting shall be held on **08 August 2025** at **11:00 hours** at the office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB), Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu. In case the date of the pre-bid meeting falls on a public holiday, then it will be held on the following working day.
- 7. Electronic bids must be submitted to the office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB), Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu through PPMO's e-GP system www.bolpatra.gov.np/egp on or before 12:00 hours of 18 August, 2025. Bids received after this deadline will be rejected.
- 8. The bids will be opened in the presence of Bidders' representatives who choose to attend at 13:00 hours of 18 August 2025 at the office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB), Chobhar, Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu. Bids must be valid until 16 December 2025 and must be accompanied by a bid security or scanned copy of the bid security in pdf format in amounting to a minimum of NPR 15.3 million (in words: Fifteen Million Three Hundred Thirty Thousand Rupees Only), issued in favour of NITDB by any commercial bank ('A' Class) of Nepal which shall be valid until 15 January 2026.
- 9. If the last date of submission falls on a government holiday, then the next working day shall be considered as the last date. In such case the validity period of the bid and bid security shall remain the same as specified for the original last date of bid submission.

Part I: BIDDING PROCEDURES

Section I: Instructions to Bidders

Table of Clauses

A. General	10
1. Scope of Bid	10
2. Source of Funds	11
3. Fraud and Corruption	11
4.Eligible Bidders	12
5. Eligible Materials, Equipment and Services	14
B. Contents of Bidding Documents	14
6. Sections of Bidding Document	14
7. Clarification of Bidding Document, Site Visit, Pre-Bid Meeting	
8. Amendment of Bidding Document	16
9. Cost of Bidding	16
10. Language of Bid	16
11. Documents Comprising the Bid	16
12. Letter of Bid and Schedules	17
13. Alternative Bids	17
14. Bid Prices and Discounts	17
15. Currency of Bid and Payment	18
16. Documents Comprising the Technical Proposal	18
17. Documents Establishing theQualifications of the Bidder	18
18. Period of Validity of Bids	18
19. Bid Security	19
20. Format and Signing of Bid	20
D. Submission and Opening of Bids	20
21. Sealing and Marking of Bids	20
22. Deadline for Submission of Bids	23
23. Late Bids	23
24. Withdrawal, andModification ofBids	23
25. Bid Opening	24
F. Evaluation and Comparison of Rids	25

26. Confidentiality	25
27. Clarification of Bids	25
28. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions	26
29. Examination of Technical Bid	26
30. Determination of Responsiveness of Technical Bid	26
31.NonconformitiesErrors, andOmissions	27
32 Qualification of the Bidder	27
33. Correction of Arithmetical Errors	27
34 Subcontractors	28
35. Evaluation of Price Bids	28
36. Comparison of Bids	29
37. Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	29
38. Award Criteria	29
39. Letter of Intent to Award the Contract/Notification of Award	29
40. Performance Security and Line of Credit	30
41 Signing of Contract	30
42. Complaint and Review	30

Section I: Instructions to Bidders

A. General				
1. Scope of Bid	1.1 In connection with the Invitation for Bids indicated in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), the Employer, as indicated in the BDS, issues this Bidding Document for the procurement of Works as specified in Section VI (Works Requirements). The <i>name</i> , <i>identification</i> , <i>and number</i> of lots (contracts) of the National Competitive Bidding (NCB) are provided in the BDS .			
	 1.2 Throughout this Bidding Document: (a) The term "in writing" means communicated in written form and delivered against receipt; (b) except where the context requires otherwise, words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular; 			
	(c) "day" means calendar day; and			
	(d) "ES" means environmental and social (including Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA), and Sexual Harassment (SH));			
	"Sexual Exploitation and Abuse" "(SEA)" means the following:			
	Sexual Exploitation is defined as any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another.			
	Sexual Abuse is defined as the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions;			
	"Sexual Harassment" "(SH)" is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature by the Contractor's Personnel with other Contractor's or Employer's Personnel;			
	"Contractor's Personnel" is as defined in Sub-Clause 15 of the General Conditions of Contract; and			
	"Employer's Personnel" is as decided by the Project Manager as defined in Sub-Clause 1.1(bb) of the General Conditions of Contract.			
	"ESHS" means environmental, social, health and safety (including sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) and Sexual Harassment (SH) and, gender based violence (GBV)), health and safety; and			
	"OCHS" means occupational and community health and safety.			
	"ESMF" means Environmental and Social Management Framework (including Resettlement Framework/ RF, SEP, and Labor Management Procedure			
	"ESMP" means Environmental and Social Management Plan			
	"LMP" means Labor Management Plan			
	"SEP" means Stakeholder Engagement Plan			

2. Source of Funds	2.1 The GoN has applied for or received financing (hereinafter called "funds") from the World Bank toward the cost of the project named in the BDS . The GoN intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract(s) for which this Bidding Document is issued.	
3. Fraud and Corruption	3.1 Procuring Entities as well as Bidders, suppliers and contractors and their sub- contractors shall adhere to the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts. In pursuance of this:;	
	(a) the Employer adopts, for the purposes of this provision, the terms as defined below: (i) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or	
	soliciting, directly or indirectly, anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;	
	(ii) "fraudulent practice" means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;	
	(iii) "coercive practice" means impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;	
	(iv) "collusive practice" means an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including influencing improperly the actions of another party.	
	v) "obstructive practice" means (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to an investigation; (b) making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation; (c) failing to comply with requests to provide information, documents, or records in connection with an investigation; (d) threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or (e) materially impeding GoN/World Bank's contractual rights of audit or access to information; and	
	vi) "integrity violation" is any act which violates Anticorruption Policy, including (i) to (v) above and the following: abuse, conflict of interest, violations of GoN/World Bank sanctions, retaliation against whistleblowers or witnesses, and other violations of Anticorruption Policy, including failure to adhere to the highest ethical standard.	
	(b) the Employer will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the Bidder recommended for award has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices or other integrity violations in competing for the contract;	
	(c) The World Bank may cancel the portion of the financing allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representative(s) of the GoN/or of a beneficiary of Bank financed Contract-is engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices or other integrity violations during the procurement or the execution of that contract.	

- (d) World Bank may also impose remedial actions on a firm or an individual, at any time, in accordance with the World Bank's Anticorruption Policy and related Guidelines (as amended from time to time), including declaring ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in the World Bank-financed, -administered, or -supported activities or to benefit from the World Bank-financed, -administered, or -supported contract, financially or otherwise, if it at any time determines that the firm or individual has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices or other integrity violations; and
- (e) The Contractor shall permit the GoN/World Bank to inspect the Contractor's accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contractor and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the GoN /World Bank, if so required by the GoN/World Bank.
- 3.2 The Bidder shall not carry out or cause to carry out the following acts with intention influence the implementation of the procurement process or the procurement agreement:
 - (a) give or propose improper inducement directly or indirectly,
 - (b) distortion or misrepresentation of facts,
 - (c) engaging in corrupt or fraudulent practice or involving in such act,
 - (d) interference in participation of other competing bidders,
 - (e) coercion or threatening directly or indirectly to cause harm to the person or the property of any person to be involved in the procurement proceedings,
 - (f) collusive practice among bidders before or after submission of bids for distribution of works among bidders or fixing artificial/uncompetitive bid price with an intention to deprive the Employer the benefit of open competitive bid price,
 - (g) Contacting the Employer with an intention to influence the Employer with regards to the bids or interference of any kind in examination and evaluation of the bids during the period from the time of opening of the bids until the notification of award of contract.

4. Eligible **Bidders**

- 4.1 A Bidder may be a natural person, private entity, or government owned entity subject to ITB 4.5 or any combination of them in the form of a Joint Venture (JV) under an existing agreement, or with the intent to constitute a legallyenforceable joint venture. In the case of a JV:
 - (a) all partners shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. Maximum number of JV shall be as specified in the BDS and
- (b) the JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the parties of the JV during the bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during Contract execution.
- (c) Joint Venture Arrangement shall have the following provisions:
 - Joint Venture Agreement shall nominate a lead member who will lead and bind the joint venture and will have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all members of the JV during the bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution,
 - ii. Lead member shall have lead/principal share in the joint venture,
- iii. The Joint Venture Agreement should specify the scope and parts of the contract to be carried out by each JV member. The assigned scope and parts of contract should correspond the members' respective experience and

capacity to implement them; and

- iv. The Joint Venture agreement includes the clause: "Joint and Several Liability: All members of the joint venture (JV) shall be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for the execution of the entire Contract. The JV leader shall have the authority to bind the JV. Neither the composition, the constitution, and the legal status nor the scope and parts of the Contract to be carried out by each member, as specified in the Joint Venture Agreement, shall be altered without the prior consent of the Employer. Such consent shall not relieve any altered JV from the joint and several liability to the Employer for the execution of the entire Contract.
- 4.2 A Bidder, and all parties constituting the Bidder, shall have the nationality of an eligible country, in accordance with Section V (Eligible Countries). A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is a citizen or is constituted, or incorporated, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed sub-contractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including related services.
- 4.3 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. A Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be considered ineligible and disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to be in a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this bidding process, if any of, including but not limited to, the following apply:
 - (a) they have controlling shareholders in common; or
 - (b) they receive or have received any direct or indirect subsidy from any of them; or
 - (c) they have the same legal representative for purposes of this bid; or
 - (d) they have a relationship with each other, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to material information about or improperly influence the Bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Employer regarding this bidding process; or
 - (e) a Bidder participates in more than one bid in this bidding process either individually or as a partner in a joint venture. This will result in the disqualification of all Bids in which it is involved. However, subject to any finding of a conflict of interest in terms of ITB 4.3 (a)-(d) above, this does not limit the participation of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
 - (f) a Bidder or any of its affiliated entity, participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the Bid; or
 - (g) a Bidder was affiliated with a firm or entity that has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Employer as Engineer for the Contract.
 - (h) a Bidder that has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Procuring Entity.
- 4.4 A Bidder that is under the list of debarred firms and individuals of the World Bank as listed in the Bank's external web page provided in the **BDS**, at the date of the deadline for bid submission or thereafter, shall be disqualified.
- 4.5 Enterprises owned by Government (SOE) shall be eligible only if they can establish that they are legally and financially autonomous and operate under

commercial law, and that they are not a dependent agency of the GoN. 4.6 Bidders shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility satisfactory to the Employer, as the Employer shall reasonably request. 4.7 Firms shall be excluded in any of the cases, if (a) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Nepal prohibits any import of goods or Contracting of works or services from that country or any payments to persons or entities in that country. (b) As a matter of law or official regulation, Nepal prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the World Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or related services required; (c) A firm is sanctioned or temporarily suspended by the World Bank. 4.8 In case a prequalification process has been conducted prior to the bidding process, this bidding is open only to prequalified Bidders. 4.9 VOID. 4.10 VOID. 5. Eligible 5.1 The materials, equipment and services to be supplied under the Contract shall Materials, have their origin in any source countries as defined in accordance with Section Equipment and V (Eligible Countries) and all expenditures under the Contract will be limited to Services such materials, equipment, and services. At the Employer's request, Bidders may be required to provide evidence of the origin of materials, equipment and services. 5.2 For purposes of ITB 5.1 above, "origin" means the place where the materials and equipment are mined, grown, produced or manufactured, and from which the services are provided.. **B.** Contents of Bidding Documents 6. Sections of 6.1 The Bidding Document consist of Parts I, II, and III, which include all the Bidding Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda Document issued in accordance with ITB 8. PART I Bidding Procedures Section I Instructions to Bidders (ITB) Bid Data Sheet (BDS) Section II Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria (EQC) Section IV Bidding Forms (BDF) Eligible Countries Section V **PART II Requirements** Works Requirements (WRQ) Section VI Section VII Bill of Quantities (BOQ) PART III Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms Section VIII General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Section IX Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Section X Contract Forms (COF) 6.2 The Invitation for Bids issued by the Employer is not part of the Bidding

Document.

- 6.3 The Employer is not responsible for the completeness of the Bidding Document and their Addenda, if they were not obtained directly from the source stated by the Employer in the Invitation for Bids.
- 6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Bidding Document and to furnish with its bid all information and documentation as is required by the Bidding Documents. Failure to furnish all information or documentation required by the Bidding Document may result in the rejection of the bid.
- 7. Clarification of Bidding Document, Site Visit, Pre-Bid Meeting
- 7.1 A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bidding Document shall contact the Employer in writing at the Employer's address **indicated in BDS** or raise any question or curiosity during the pre-bid meeting if provided for in accordance with ITB 7.4. The Employer will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received within the period as mentioned in ITB 7.5. The Employer shall forward copies of its response to all Bidders who have acquired the Bidding Document in accordance with ITB 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in the BDS, the Employer shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the **BDS**. Should the Employer deem it necessary to amend the Bidding Document as a result of a request for clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITB 8 and ITB 22.2.
- 7.2 The Bidder is advised to visit and examine the Site of Works and its surroundings and obtain for itself, on its own risk and responsibility, all information that may be necessary for preparing the bid and entering into a Contract for construction of the Works. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Bidder's own expense.
- 7.3 The Bidder and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Employer to enter upon its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit, but only upon the express condition that the Bidder, its personnel, and agents will release and indemnify the Employer and its personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof, and will be responsible for death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other loss, damage, costs, and expenses incurred as a result of the inspection.
- 7.4 The Bidder's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-bid meeting, if **provided for in the BDS**. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
- 7.5 The Bidder is requested, to submit any questions in writing, to reach the Employer as **mentioned in BDS**.
- 7.6 Minutes of the pre-bid meeting, including the text of the questions raised, without identifying the source, and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Bidders who have acquired the Bidding Document in accordance with ITB 6.3. Any modification to the Bidding Document that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the Employer exclusively through the issue of an addendum pursuant to ITB 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-bid meeting.
- 7.7 Nonattendance at the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of

	a Bidder.		
8. Amendment of Bidding Document	8.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the Employer may amend the Bidding Document by issuing agenda.		
	8.2 Any addendum issued shall be part of the Bidding Document and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Bidding Document from the Employer in accordance with ITB 6.3.		
	8.3 To give prospective Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Bids, the Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Bids, pursuant to ITB 22.2. However, the time available to submit bids shall not be less than five (5) days since amendment in bidding document.		
	C. Preparation of Bids		
9. Cost of Bidding	9.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Employer shall in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.		
10. Language of Bid	10.1 The Bid, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Employer, shall be written in the language specified in the BDS . Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified in the BDS , in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, such translation shall govern.		
11. Documents Comprising the Bid	11.1 The Bid shall comprise two envelopes submitted simultaneously, one called the Technical Bid containing the documents listed in ITB 11.2 and the other the Price Bid containing the documents listed in ITB 11.3, both envelopes enclosed together in an outer single envelope.		
	11.2 The Technical Bid shall comprise the following:		
	(a) Letter of Technical Bid;		
	(b) Bid Security in accordance with ITB 19;		
	(c) alternative Technical Bid, at Bidder's option and if permissible, accordance with ITB 13;		
	(d) written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB 20.2;		
	(e) documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17, establishing the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract;		
	(f) Technical Proposal in accordance with ITB 16;		
	(g) Bids submitted by a Joint Venture shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all partners. Alternatively, a Letter of Intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Bid shall be signed by all partners and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed agreement. The Joint Venture agreement, or letter of intent to enter into a Joint Venture including a draft agreement shall indicate at least the parts of the		

	Works to be executed by the respective partners; and		
	(h) Any other documents, as specified in the BDS .		
	11.3 The Price Bid shall comprise the following:		
	(a) Letter of Price Bid;		
	(a) Letter of Frice Bid, (b) completed Bill of Quantities (BoQ), in accordance with ITB 12 and ITB		
	14, or as stipulated in the BDS;		
	(c) alternative price Bids, at Bidder's option and if permissible, in accordance with ITB 13;		
	(d) Any other document required in the BDS .		
	11.4 The Bidder is solely responsible for the authenticity of the submitted documents.		
	11.5 The Technical Bid shall not include any financial information related to the Price Bid. A Technical Bid containing such material financial information shall be declared non-responsive.		
12. Letter of Bid and Schedules	12.1 The Letters of Technical Bid and Price Bid, Schedules, and all documents listed under ITB 11, shall be prepared using the relevant forms in Section IV (Bidding Forms) and in Section VII (Bill of Quantities). The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.		
13. Alternative Bids	13.1 Unless otherwise specified in the BDS , alternative bids shall not be considered.		
Bids	13.2 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the BDS , as will the method of evaluating different times for completion.		
	13.3 When specified in the BDS pursuant to ITB 13.1, and subject to ITB 13.4 below, Bidders wishing to offer technical alternatives to the requirements of the Bidding Document must first price the Employer's design as described in the Bidding Document and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Employer, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed construction methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the lowest evaluated Bidder conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Employer.		
	13.4 When specified in the BDS , Bidders are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Works. Such parts will be identified in the BDS and described in Section VI (Works Requirements). The method for their evaluation will be stipulated in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria).		
14. Bid Prices and Discounts	14.1 The prices and discounts quoted by the Bidder in the Letter of Price Bid and in the Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.		
	14.2 The Bidder shall submit a bid for the whole of the works described in ITB 1.1 by filling in prices for all items of the Works, as identified in Section VII (Bill of Quantities). In case of Unit Rate Contracts, the Bidder shall fill in rates and prices for all items of the Works described in the Bill of Quantities. Items against which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed covered by the		

rates for other items and prices in the Bill of Quantities. 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Letter of Price Bid shall be the total price of the Bid, excluding any discounts offered. Absence of the total price in the Letter of Price Bid or the Bid Price in the Bill of Quantities shall result in rejection of the Bid. 14.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and the methodology for their application in the Letter of Price Bid, in accordance with ITB 12.1. 14.5 If so indicated in ITB 1.1 and ITB 35.4, bids are invited for individual Contracts or for any combination of Contracts (packages). Bidders wishing to offer any price reduction for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Price reductions or discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 14.4, provided the Bids for all Contracts are submitted and opened at the same time. 14.6 Unless otherwise **provided in the BDS** and the Conditions of Contract, the prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed. If the prices quoted by the Bidder are subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract, the Bidder shall furnish the indices and weightings for the price adjustment formulae in the Table of Adjustment Data in Section IV (Bidding Forms) and the Employer may require the Bidder to justify its proposed indices and weightings. 14.7 All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Contractor under the Contract, or for any other cause, as of the date 30 days prior to the deadline for submission of bids, shall be included in the rates and prices and the total bid price submitted by the Bidder. 15. Currency of 15.1 The currency of the bid and payment shall be in Nepalese Rupees. Bid and Payment 16. Documents 16.1 The Bidder shall furnish a Technical Proposal including a statement of Comprising the work methods, statement demonstrating Bidder's experience in Environmental Technical and Social risk management, equipment, personnel, schedule and any other Proposal information as stipulated in Section IV (Bidding Forms), in sufficient detail to demonstrate the adequacy of the Bidders' proposal to meet the work requirements and the completion time. 17. Documents 17.1 To establish its qualifications to perform the Contract in accordance with Establishing the Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) the Bidder shall provide the **Qualifications** information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in of the Bidder Section IV (Bidding Forms). 18. Period of 18.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the BDS after the bid Validity of Bids submission deadline date prescribed by the Employer. If the prescribed bid submission deadline date falls on a government holiday, then the next working day shall be considered as the bid submission deadline date. In such case the validity period of the bids shall be considered from the original bid submission deadline date. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Employer as nonresponsive. 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity

period, the Employer may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a bid security is requested in accordance with ITB 19, it shall also be extended 30 days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid and to include any additional conditions against the provisions specified in Bid Documents.

19. Bid Security

19.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of its bid, in original form, a bid security as **specified in the BDS**. In case of e-submission of bid, the Bidder shall upload scanned copy of Bid security letter at the time of electronic submission of the bid. The Bidder accepts that the scanned copy of the Bid security shall, for all purposes, be equal to the original. The details of original Bid Security and the scanned copy submitted with e-bid should be the same otherwise the bid shall be non-responsive.

- 19.2 The bid security shall be, at the Bidder's option, in any of the following forms:
 - (a) an unconditional bank guarantee from Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law or;
 - (b) a cash deposit voucher in the Employer's Account as specified in BDS.

In the case of a bank guarantee, the bid security shall be submitted either using the Bid Security Form included in Section IV (Bidding Forms) or in another Form acceptable to the employer. The form must include the complete name of the Bidder. The bid security shall be valid for minimum thirty (30) days beyond the original validity period of the bid, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITB 18.2.

- 19.3 The bid security issued by any foreign Bank outside Nepal must be counter guaranteed by Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law in Nepal.
- 19.4 Any bid not accompanied by an enforceable and substantially compliant bid security shall be rejected by the Employer as nonresponsive. In case of e-Submission, if the scanned copy of an acceptable Bid Security letter is not uploaded with the electronic Bid then Bid shall be rejected.
- 19.5 The bid security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned within three days, once the successful Bidder's furnishing of the required performance security and signing of the Contract Agreement pursuant to ITB 40.1 and 41.1
- 19.6 The bid security shall be forfeited:
 - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letters of Technical Bid and Price Bid, except as provided in ITB 18.2; or
 - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to
 - (i) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 40.1; or
 - (ii) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41.1;
 - (iii) accept arithmetical corrections in accordance with ITB 33.1;
- 19.7 The Bid Security of a Joint Venture shall be in the name of the Joint Venture that submits the bid. If the Joint Venture has not been legally constituted at the

time of bidding, the Bid Security shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent mentioned in ITB 4.1. 20. Format and 20.1 The Bidder shall prepare one original set of the Technical Bid and one original Signing of Bid of the Price Bid comprising the Bid as described in ITB 11 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL - TECHNICAL BID" and "ORIGINAL - PRICE BID." Alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE". In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the bid in the number specified in the BDS, and clearly mark each of them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail. In case of e-submission of bid, the Bidder shall submit his bid electronically in PDF or web forms files as specified in ITB Clause 21.1(b). 20.2 The original and all copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the BDS and shall be attached to the bid. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the bid, except for un amended printed literature, shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the bid. 20.3 Any amendments such as interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the bid. D. Submission and Opening of Bids 21. Submission 21.1 Bidders shall submit their bids by electronic or by mail/by hand/by courier as of Bids specified in the BDS. Procedures for submission, sealing and marking are as follows: (a) Bidders submitting bids by mail, by hand or by courier shall enclose the original of the Technical Bid, and the original of the Price Bid and each copy of the Technical Bid and Price Bid, including alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, in separate sealed envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL TECHNICAL BID", "ORIGINAL - PRICE BID", "ALTERNATIVE" and "COPY No. - TECHNICAL BID" and "COPY NO. PRICE BID" These envelopes containing the original and the copies shall then be enclosed in one single envelope. (b) Bidders submitting Bids electronically shall follow the electronic bid submission procedure specified in this clause. i. The bidder is required to register in the e-GP system https://www.bolpatra.gov.np/egp following the procedure specified in e-GP guideline. ii. Interested bidders may either purchase the bidding document from

e-GP system.

during preparation of bids.

the Employer's office as specified in the Invitation for Bid (IFB) or bidders may download the IFB and bidding document from

iii. The registered bidders need to maintain their profile data required

iv. In order to submit their bids the cost of the bidding document can

- be deposited as specified in IFB. In addition, electronic scanned copy (.pdf format) of the bank deposit voucher/cash receipt should also be submitted along with the technical bid.
- v. The bidder can prepare their technical and price bids using data and documents maintained in bidder's profile and forms/format provided in bidding document by Employer. The bidder may submit bids as a single entity or as a joint venture. The bidder submitting bid in joint venture shall have to upload joint venture agreement along with partner(s) Bolpatra ID provided during bidder's registration.
- vi. Bidders (all partners in case of JV) should update their profile data and documents required during preparation and submission of their technical bids.
- vii. In case of bid submission in JV, the consent of the partners shall be obtained through the confirmation link sent to the registered email address and the partners shall have to acknowledge their confirmation.

The required forms and documents shall be part of technical bids.

No.	Document	Requirement	Remarks
1.	Letter of Technical Bid	Mandatory	PDF
2.	Bid Security/Bank Guarantee	Mandatory	PDF
3.	Company registration Certificate	Mandatory	PDF
4.	VAT registration Certificate	Mandatory (for domestic bidders only)	PDF
5.	Business Registration Certificate	Mandatory	PDF
6.	Tax Clearance Certificate/Tax return submission evidence/evidence of time extension	Mandatory (for domestic bidders only)	PDF
7.	Power of Attorney of Bid signatory	Mandatory	PDF
8.	Bank Voucher for cost of bid document	Mandatory	PDF
9.	Joint venture agreement or Letter of Intent to enter JV agreement	Mandatory in case of JV Bids Only	PDF
10.	Qualification Documents	Mandatory	Using profile data(financial details, contract details etc.) and Technical Proposal
11.	Additional documents] specified in ITB 11.2 (h)	Mandatory (If any)	PDF

The required forms and documents shall be part of price bids.

No.	Document	Requirement	Remarks
1.	Letter of Price Bid	Mandatory	PDF
2.	Completed Bill of Quantities (BoQ)	Mandatory	Online Forms

3.	Price Adjustment Table	Mandatory (If	Online Forms
		applicable)	
4.	Additional Documents specified in	Mandatory (If	PDF
	ITB 11.3 (d)	any)	

Note:

- a) The documents specified as "Mandatory" should be included in esubmission and non-submission of the documents shall be considered as nonresponsive bid.
- b) Bidders (all partners in case of JV) should verify/update their profile documents as appropriate for the specific bid before submitting their bid electronically.
- After providing all the details and documents, two separate bid response viii. documents i.e technical bids and price bids will be generated from the system. Bidders are advised to download and verify the response documents prior to bid submission.
- For verifying the authentic user, the system will send one time password ix. (OTP) in the registered e-mail address of the bidder. System will validate the OTP and allow bidder to submit their bid.
- Electronically submitted bids can be modified and/or withdrawn through х. system. The bidder may modify their bids multiple times online within bid submission date and time specified in e-GP system. Once a Bid is withdrawn, bidder won't be able to submit another bid response for the same bid.
- The Bidder / Bid shall meet the following requirements and conditions for xi. e-submission of bids;
 - aa) The e-submitted bids must be readable through PDF reader.
 - bb) The facility for submission of bid electronically through e-submission is to promote transparency, non-discrimination, equality of access, and open competition in the bidding process. The Bidders are fully responsible to use the e- submission facility properly in e-GP system as per specified procedures and in no case the Employer shall be held liable for Bidder's inability to use this facility.
 - cc) When a bidder submits electronic bid through the PPMO e-GP portal, it is assumed that the bidder has prepared the bid by studying and examining the complete set of the Bidding documents including specifications, drawings and conditions of contract.
- 21.2. The inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - (aa) bear the name and address of the Bidder;
 - (bb) be addressed to the Employer as provided in BDS 22.1;
 - (cc) bear the specific identification of this bidding process indicated in BDS 1.1; and
- 21.3 The outer envelope and the inner envelope containing Technical Proposal shall bear a warning not to open before the time and date for the opening of Technical Bid in accordance with ITB 25.1.
- 21.4 The inner envelope containing the Price Bid shall bear a warning not to open until advised by the Employer in accordance with ITB 25.7
- 21.5 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Employer will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the bid.

22. Deadline for Submission of Bids	 22.1 Bids must be received by the Employer at the address and no later than the date and time indicated in the BDS. In case of e-submission, the standard time for e-submission is Nepal Standard Time as set out in the server. The e-procurement system will accept the e-submission of bid from the date of publishing of notice and will automatically not allow the e-submission of bid after the deadline for submission of bid. 22.2 The Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission 					
	of bids by amending the Bidding Document in accordance with ITB 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.					
23. Late Bids	23.1 The Employer shall not consider any bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of bids, in accordance with ITB 22. Any bid received by the Employer after the deadline for submission of bids shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Bidder. In case of e-submission, PPMO's e-GP system will not allow submission of bid after the deadline for submission of bid.					
24. Withdrawal, and Modification of Bids	24.1 A Bidder may withdraw, or modify its bid- Technical or Price - after it has been submitted either in hard copy or by e-submission. Once a Bid is withdrawn, bidder shall not be able to submit another bid for this bidding process. Procedures for withdrawal or modification of submitted bids are as follows:					
	(i) Bids submitted in Hard Copy A Bidder may withdraw or modify its Bid – Technical or Price – after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITB 20.2, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding modification of the Bid must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be					
	i) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITB 20 and ITB 21 (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," and "MODIFICATION;" and					
	ii) received by the Employer prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB 22.					
	ii) E-submitted bids.					
	a) Bidder may submit modification or withdrawal prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids through e-GP system by using the forms and instructions provided by the system.					
	24.2 Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB 24.1 shall not be opened. In case of hard copy submission, the Bid will be returned unopened to the Bidders.					
	24.3 No Bid may be withdrawn or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letters of Technical Bid and Price Bid or any extension thereof.					
	24.4 VOID. 24.5 VOID.					
	24.6 Request for withdrawal or modification must be made through the same medium of submission. Request for withdrawal or modifications through different medium shall not be considered.					

25. Bid Opening

- 25.1 The Employer shall open the Technical Bids in public at the address, on the date and time specified in the BDS in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives who choose to attend. The Price Bids will remain unopened and will be held in custody of the Employer until the specified time of their opening. If the Technical Bid and Price Bid are submitted together in one envelope, the Employer shall reject the entire Bid.
- 25.2 The Employer shall download the e-submitted Technical Bid. The e-GP system allows the Employer to download the e-submitted technical bid only after bid opening date and time after login simultaneously by at least two members of the Bid Opening Committee.
- 25.3 Electronically submitted Technical Bid shall be opened at first in the same time and date as specified above. Electronic Bids shall be opened one by one and read out. The e-submitted technical bids must be readable through open standards interfaces. Unreadable and or partially submitted bid files shall be considered incomplete.
- 25.4 Thereafter, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No bid withdrawal shall be Permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at bid opening. Next, envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding bid. No Technical Bid and/or Price Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out and recorded at bid opening. Only the Technical Bid, both Original as well as Modification, are to be opened, read out, and recorded at the opening. Price Bids, both Original and Modification, will remain unopened in accordance with ITB 25.1.
- 25.5 All other envelopes holding the Technical Bid shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Bidder; whether there is a modification; the presence of a bid security and any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate. Only Technical Bids read out and recorded at bid opening shall be considered for evaluation. No bid shall be rejected at opening of Technical Bids except for late bids, in accordance with ITB 23.1.
- 25.6 The Employer shall prepare a record of the opening of Technical Bids that shall include, as a minimum: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a withdrawal, or modification; and the presence or absence of a bid security. The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record.
- 25.7 At the end of the evaluation of the Technical Bids, the Employer will invite bidders who have submitted substantially responsive Technical Bids and who have been determined as being qualified for award to attend the opening of the Price Bids. The date, time, and location of the opening of Price Bids will be advised in writing by the Employer. Bidders shall be given at least 7 days' notice for the opening of Price Bids.
- 25.8 The Employer will notify Bidders in writing who have been rejected on the

grounds of their Technical Bids being substantially nonresponsive to the requirements of the Bidding Document and return their Price Bids unopened. 25.9 The Employer shall conduct the opening of Price Bids of all Bidders who submitted substantially responsive Technical Bids, in the presence of Bidders' representatives who choose to attend at the address, on the date, and time specified by the Employer. The Bidder's representatives who are present shall be requested to sign a register evidencing their attendance. 25.10 All envelopes containing Price Bids shall be opened one at a time and the following read out and recorded: (a) the name of the Bidder; (b) whether there is a modification; (c) the Bid Prices, including any discounts and alternative offers; and (d) any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate. Only Price Bids, discounts, modifications, and alternative offers read out and recorded during the opening of Price Bids shall be considered for evaluation. No Bid shall be rejected at the opening of Price Bids. 25.11 The Employer shall prepare a record of the opening of Price Bids that shall include, as a minimum, the name of the Bidder, the Bid Price (per lot if applicable), any discounts, modifications and alternative offers. The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids 26. 26.1 Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post-Confidentiality qualification of bids and recommendation of Contract award, shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process until information on Contract award is communicated to all Bidders. 26.2 Any attempt by a Bidder to influence the Employer in the evaluation of the bids or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its bid. 26.3 Notwithstanding ITB 26.2, from the time of bid opening to the time of Contract award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the bidding process, it may do so in writing. 27. Clarification 27.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the Technical of Bids and Price Bids, the Employer may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its Bid. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by the Employer shall not be considered. The Employer's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change in the substance of the Technical Bid or prices in the Price Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer in the evaluation of the Price Bids, in accordance with ITB 33. In case of e-submission of bid, upon notification from the employer, the bidder shall also submit the original of documents comprising the Technical and Price Bid as per ITB 11.2 and ITB 11.3 for verification of submitted documents for acceptance

	of the e-submitted bid.			
	27.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its Bid by the date and time set in the Employer's request for clarification, its Bid may be rejected.			
28. Deviations,	28.1 During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions apply:			
Reservations, and Omissions	(a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the Bidding Document;			
	(b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Document; and			
	(c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Document.			
29. Examination of Technical Bid	29.1The Employer shall examine the Technical Bid to confirm that all documents and technical documentation requested in ITB 11.2 have been submitted. If any of these documents or information (except alternative Technical Bid which is optional) is missing, the bid shall be rejected.			
	29.2 In case of e-submission bids, the Employer shall confirm that all the documents and information requested in ITB 21.1 have been submitted. If any of these documents or information is missing, the bid shall be rejected.			
30. Determination of	30.1 The Employer's determination of a Bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself, as defined in ITB11.2.			
Responsiveness of Technical Bid	30.2 A substantially responsive Technical Bid is one that meets the requirements of the Bidding Document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that,			
	(a) if accepted, would:			
	(i) affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract;			
	or			
	(ii) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Document, the Employer's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the proposed Contract; or			
	(b) if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting substantially responsive bids.			
	30.3 The Employer shall examine the technical aspects of the Bid submitted in accordance with ITB 16, Technical Proposal, in particular, to confirm that all requirements of Section VI (Works Requirements) have been met without any material deviation, reservation or omission.			
	30.4 If a bid is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the Bidding Document, it shall be rejected by the Employer and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.			

	30.5 In case of e-submission bids, the Employer evaluates the bid on the basis of the information in the electronically submitted bid files. If the Bidder cannot substantiate or provide evidence to establish the information provided in e-submitted bid through documents/ clarifications as per ITB Clause 27.1, the bid shall not be considered for further evaluation.
	30.6 VOID.30.7 Except in case of e-submission, the Financial Bid of the bidder, which is evaluated as substantially non-responsive in technical bid, shall be returned to the respective bidders.
31. Non- conformities Errors, and Omissions	31.1 Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may waive any non-conformities in the bid that do not constitute a material deviation, reservation, or omission.
	31.2 Provided that a Technical Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the Technical Bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the Price Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its bid.
	31.3 Provided that a Technical Bid is substantially responsive, the Employer shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Bid Price. To this effect, the Bid Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component. The adjustment shall be made using the methods indicated in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria).
	31.4 If the monetary value of such non-conformities is found to be more than fifteen percent of the Bid Price of the bidder pursuant to ITB 31.3 , such bid shall be considered nonresponsive and shall not be involved in evaluation.
32 Qualification of the Bidder	32.1 The Employer shall determine to its satisfaction during the evaluation of Technical Bids whether Bidders meet the qualifying criteria specified in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) including their contractual SEA/SH prevention and response obligations.
	32.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 17.1.
	32.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for the opening and evaluation of a Bidder's Price Bid. A negative determination shall result into the disqualification of the Bid, in which event the Employer shall return the unopened Price Bid to the Bidder.
33. Correction of Arithmetical Errors	33.1 During the evaluation of Price Bids, the Employer shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
	(a) only for unit price Contracts, if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the total price shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the total price as quoted shall govern

and the unit price shall be corrected;

- (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected;
- (c) If there is a discrepancy between the bid price in the Summary of Bill of Quantities and the bid amount in item (c) of the Letter of Price Bid, the bid price in the Summary of Bill of Quantities will prevail and the bid amount in item (c) of the Letter of Price Bid will be corrected.
- (d) If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a), (b) and (c) above.
- 33.2 If the Bidder that submitted the lowest evaluated bid does not accept the correction of errors, its bid shall be disqualified and its bid security shall be forfeited.

34 Subcontractors

34.1 In case of Prequalification, the Bidder's Bid shall name the same subcontractor as submitted in the prequalification application and approved by the Employer.

In case of Post-qualification, the Employer may permit subcontracting for certain specialized works as indicated in Section III When subcontracting is permitted by the Employer, the sub-contractor shall meet the qualifications criteria as indicated in section III.

Sub-contractors' qualification and experience will not be considered for evaluation of the Bidder. The Bidder on its own (without taking into account the qualification and experience of the sub-contractor) should meet the qualification criteria.

Bidders may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts or the volume of works as specified in the BDS.

35. Evaluation of Price Bids

- 35.1 The Employer shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Clause. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted.
- 35.2 To evaluate a Price Bid, the Employer shall consider the following:
 - (a) the bid price, excluding Value Added Tax, Provisional Sums, and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Summary Bill of Quantities, for Unit Rate Contracts, or Schedule of Prices for lump sum Contracts, but including Day work items, where priced competitively;
 - (b) adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB 33.1;
 - (c) adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB 14.4;
 - (d) adjustment for nonconformities in accordance with ITB 31.3;
 - (e) application of all the evaluation factors indicated in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria);
- 35.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in bid evaluation.
- 35.4 If this Bidding Document allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (Contracts), and to award multiple Contracts to a single Bidder

	 as specified in BDS, the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated price of the Contract combinations, including any discounts offered in the Letter of Price Bid, is specified in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria). 35.5 if the bid for an Unit Rate Contract, which results in the lowest Evaluated Bid Price is seriously unbalanced or front loaded or extremely low in the opinion of the Employer, the Employer may require the Bidder to produce detailed price analysis for any or all items of the Bill of Quantities, to demonstrate the internal consistency of those prices with the construction methods and schedule proposed. After evaluation of the price analysis, taking into 						
	consideration the schedule of estimated Contract payments, the Employer require that the amount of the performance security be increased at the expe of the Bidder as mentioned in BDS to protect the Employer against financial line the event of default of the successful Bidder under the Contract or neconsider the bid as non-responsive.						
	35.6 In case of e-submission bids, the Employer evaluates the bid on the basis of the information in the electronically submitted bid files. If the Bidder cannot substantiate or provide evidence to establish the information provided in e-submitted bid through documents/ clarifications as per ITB Clause 27.1, the bid shall not be considered for further evaluation.						
	35.7 VOID.						
36. Comparison of Bids	36.1 The Employer shall compare all substantially responsive bids in accordance with ITB 35.2 to determine the lowest evaluated bid.						
37. Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	37.1 The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all Bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, all Bids submitted and specifically, bid securities, shall be promptly returned to the Bidders.						
	F. Award of Contract						
38. Award Criteria	38.1 The Employer shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose offer has been determined to be the lowest evaluated bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Document, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.						
39. Letter of Intent to Award the Contract/Notific ation of Award	39.1 The Employer shall notify the concerned Bidder whose bid has been selected in accordance with ITB 38.1 within seven days of the selection of the bid, in writing that the Employer has intention to accept its bid and the information regarding the name, address and amount of selected bidder shall be given to all other bidders who submitted the bid.						
	39.2 VOID.						
	39.3 If no bidder submits an application within a period of seven days of the notice provided under ITB 39.1, the Employer shall, accept the bid selected in accordance with ITB 38.1 and Letter of Acceptance shall be communicated to the selected bidder prior to the expiration of period of Bid validity, to furnish						

	the performance security and sign the contract within fifteen days.
	39.4 VOID.
	<u>3</u> 9.5 VOID.
40. Performance Security and Line of Credit	40.1 Within Fifteen (15) days of the receipt of Letter of Acceptance from the Employer, the successful Bidder shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the General Conditions of Contract, subject to ITB 35.5, and if required in the BDS, the Environmental and Social (ES) Performance Security from Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law in Nepal using Sample Form for the Performance Security included in Section X (Contract Forms), or another form acceptable to the Employer. The performance security and, if applicable ES performance Security issued by any foreign Bank outside Nepal must be counter guaranteed by Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law in Nepal.
	40.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security and, if required pursuant to ITB 40.1, the Environmental and Social (ES) performance Security, or to sign the Contract Agreement shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by the Employer to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily. The process shall be repeated according to ITB 39.
41 Signing of Contract	41.1 The Employer and the successful Bidder shall sign the Contract Agreement within the period as stated ITB 40.1.
	41.2 At the same time, the Employer shall also notify all other Bidders of the results of the bidding, and shall publish in an English/Nepali language newspaper or well-known and freely accessible website the results identifying the bid and lot numbers and the following information: (i) name of each Bidder who submitted a Bid; (ii) bid prices as read out at Bid Opening; (iii) name and evaluated prices of each Bid; (iv) name of bidders whose bids were rejected and the reasons for their rejection; and (v) name of the winning Bidder, and the Price it offered, as well as the duration and summary scope of the Contract awarded.
	41.3 VOID.
	41.4 VOID.
42. Complaint and Review	42.1 If a Bidder is dissatisfied with the Procurement proceedings or the decision made by the Employer in opening of the price bid or the intention to award the Contract, it may file an application to the Chief of the Public Entity within Seven (7) days of providing the notice under ITB 25.8 and ITB 39.1 by the Public Entity, for review of the proceedings stating the factual and legal grounds.
	42.2 Late application filed after the deadline pursuant to ITB 42.1 shall not be processed.
	42.3 The chief of Public Entity shall, within five (5) days after receiving the application, give its decision with reasons, in writing pursuant to ITB 42.1:
	(a) whether to suspend the procurement proceeding and indicate the procedure to be adopted for further proceedings; or
	(b) to reject the application.

The decision of the chief of Public Entity shall be final for the Bid amount up to the value as stated in 42.4.

- 42.4 If the Bidder is not satisfied with the decision of the Public Entity in accordance with ITB 42.3, or the decision is not given within five (5) days of receipt of application pursuant to ITB 42.1, it can, within seven (7) days of receipt of such decision, file an application to the Review Committee of the GoN, stating the reason of its disagreement on the decision of the chief of Public Entity and furnishing the relevant documents, provided that its Bid amount ,equal or more than Rupees Twenty Million (NRs. 20,000,000). The application may be sent by hand, by post, by courier, or by electronic media at the risk of the Bidder itself.
- 42.5 Late application filed after the deadline pursuant to ITB 42.4 shall not be processed.
- 42.6 Within three (3) days of the receipt of application from the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 42.4, the Review Committee shall notify the concerning Public Entity to furnish its procurement proceedings, pursuant to ITB 42.3.
- 42.7 Within three (3) days of receipt of the notification pursuant to ITB 42.6, the Public Entity shall furnish the copy of the related documents to the Review Committee.
- 42.8 The Review Committee, after inquiring from the Bidder and the Public Entity, if needed, shall give its decision within one (1) month of the receipt of the application filed by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 42.4.
- 42.9 The Bidder, filing application pursuant to ITB 42.4, shall have to furnish a cash amount or Bank guarantee from Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law equivalent to ten percent (10 %) of amount of bid security in case of complaint against decision pursuant to ITB 25.8 and one percent (1%) of its quoted Bid amount in case of complaint against decision pursuant to ITB 39.1 with the validity period of at least ninety (90) days from the date of the filing of application pursuant to ITB 42.4.
- 42.10 If the claim made by the Bidder pursuant to ITB 42.4 is justified, the Review Committee shall have to return the security deposit to the applicant, pursuant to ITB 42.9, within seven (7) days of such decision made.

Section II: Bid Data Sheet

A. General					
ITB 1.1	The number of the Invitation for Bids is: SRCTIP/NITDB/W/NCB-03/2081-82				
ITB 1.1	The Employer is: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB)				
ITB 1.1	The number and identification of lots (contracts) comprising this bidding process is: <i>None</i>				
ITB 2.1	The name of the Project is Strategic Road Connectivity and Trade Improvement Project (SRCTIP)				
	The implementing agency is Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB)				
ITB 4.1 (a)	Maximum number of partners in a joint venture shall be: 3 (three)				
ITB 4.4	A list of debarred firms and individuals is available on the World Bank's external website: http://www.worldbank.org/debarr.				
	B. Bidding Document				
ITB 7.1	For clarification purposes only, the Employer's address is: Attention: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board Address: Chobhar, Kirtipur – 6, Kathmandu Telephone: 01-4332896 Electronic mail address: nitbktm@nitdb.gov.np				
	Web page for publication of response to request for clarifications: https://nitdb.gov.np/www.bolpatra.gov.np/egp				
ITB 7.4	A Pre-Bid meeting <i>shall</i> be held. Pre-Bid Meeting will take place on the following date, time and place: Date: 08 August 2025 Time: 11:00 hours Place: Office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board (NITDB), Chobhar,				
	Kirtipur-6, Kathmandu A site visit <i>shall not be organized</i> by the Employer.				
ITB 7.5	Time for request: Requests for clarification should be received by the Employer no later than 10 days prior to the deadline for submission of bids.				
	C. Preparation of Bids				
ITB 10.1	The language of the bid is: English				
ITB 11.2 (h)	The Bidder shall submit with its Technical Bid the following additional documents: [generic contents are provided in Section IV]				
	(a) Code of Conduct including SEA/SH for Workers and Personnel: The Bidder shall submit its Code of Conduct that will apply to the personnel of the Contractor and subcontractors to ensure compliance with the Contractor's Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) obligations under the Contract. The Bidder shall use for this purpose the Code of Conduct form provided in Section IV. No substantial modifications shall be made to this form, except that the Bidder may introduce additional requirements, including as necessary to consider specific Contract issues/risks. In addition, the Bidder shall detail how this Code of Conduct will be implemented. This will include: how it will be introduced into conditions of employment/engagement, what training will be provided, how it will be				

	monitored and how the Contractor proposes to deal with any breaches. The Contractor shall be required to implement the agreed Code of Conduct to it personnel and Sub-contractors.				
(t	b) Contractor's Environmental and Social Management Plan (C-ESMP) based on the approved ESIA, ESMF, RF, SEP, LMP and other instruments				
	The Bidders shall be required to submit as a part of the Bid a C-ESMP. Later during contract execution, this document shall be further elaborated and submitted for approval, and subsequent implementation in accordance with the SCC 48.7, that includes the agreed Management Strategies and Implementation Plans.				
La im Pl ac	ssessment of ESHS compliances including SEA/SH Prevention and Action plan, OCHS and abor camp standards shall be carried out on a bi-monthly basis by safeguards applementation monitoring team of the Employer. SEA/SH Prevention and Response Action lan" means a document which outlines how the project will put in place the necessary ctions, protocols and mechanisms to address SEA/SH risks; and how to address any EA/SH allegations that may arise.				
ine	a accordance with ITB 12 and ITB 14, the following schedules shall be submitted with the bid, acluding the priced Bill of Quantities for Unit Rate Contracts and Schedule of Prices for lump am contracts: Not Applicable				
11.3 (d) Th	he Bidder shall submit with its Price Bid the following additional documents: None				
ITB 13.1 Al	Alternative bids <i>shall not be</i> permitted.				
ITB 13.2 Al	Alternative times for completion <i>shall not be</i> permitted.				
	Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the Works: Not Applicable				
	he prices quoted by the Bidder "shall be" subject to adjustment during the performance of the ontract.				
	Bidder shall submit the Table of Price Adjustment Data as a part of price bid."				
ITB 18.1 Th	he bid shall be valid until 16 December 2025.				
to	the Bidder shall furnish a bid security from a Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible issue a Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law with a minimum of <i>NRs</i> 1,53,000,00, which hall be valid until 15 January 2026.				
ITB 19.2 (b) Of	ffice Name: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board.				
Ва	ank Name: Agricultural Development Bank Ltd.				
Ва	ank Address: Ramshahpath, Kathmandu				
O:	ffice Name: Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board				
A	ccount Number: 0100200144668037				
ITB 20.1 In	addition to the original of the bid, the number of copy/ies is/are: <i>Not Applicable</i>				
	he written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Bidder shall dicate:				
	(a) The name and description of the documentation required to demonstrate the authority of the signatory to sign the Bid such as a Power of Attorney; and				
	(b) In the case of Bids submitted by an existing or intended JV, an undertaking signed by				

	all parties (i) stating that all parties shall be jointly and severally liable, and (ii) nominating a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the parties of the JV during the bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution.					
	D. Submission and Opening of Bids					
ITB 21.1	Bidders shall have the option of submitting their bids: By electronic submission only					
ITB 22.1	For bid submission purposes only, the Employer's address is: Attention: Executive Director, Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board					
	Address: Chobhar, Kirtipur – 6, Kathmandu					
	The deadline for bid submission is:					
	Date: 18 August 2025					
ITB 25.1	Time: 12:00 hours The Technical Bid opening shall take place at: Address: Office of Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board, Chobhar, Kirtipur – 6, Kathmandu					
	Date: 18 August 2025					
	Time: 13:00 hours					
	E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids					
ITB 34.1	a) Contractor's proposed subcontracting: Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: 25% of the total contract amount.					
	b) Sub-contractors' qualification and experience will not be considered for evaluation of the Bidder. The Bidder on its own (without taking into account the qualification and experience of the sub-contractor) should meet the qualification criteria.					
ITB 35.4	Bidders are "permitted" to quote separate prices for lots (Contracts), and a single Bidder will be awarded multiple lots (Contracts) based on provision of Paragraph 1.2, Multiple Contracts Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria): Not Applicable					
ITB 35.5	The amount of the performance security be increased by Eight (8) percent of the quoted bid price.					
ITB 40.1	The performance security amount shall be: 5 (five) percent of the bid price. Environmental and Social (ES) Performance Security shall be: "Not Applicable"					

Section III: Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This Section contains all the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate bids and qualify Bidders by post-qualification exercise. GoN/DP requires bidders to be qualified by meeting predefined, precise minimum requirements. The method sets pass-fail criteria, which, if not met by the bidder, results in disqualification. In accordance with ITB 32 and ITB 35, no other methods, criteria and factors shall be used. The Bidder shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV (Bidding Forms).

1. Evaluation

In addition to the criteria listed in ITB 35.2 (a) - (e) the following criteria shall apply:

Note:

Use the evaluation criteria listed below as appropriate and required for the project.

1.1 Adequacy of Technical Proposal

Evaluation of the Bidder's Technical Proposal will include an assessment of the Bidder's technical capacity, to mobilize key equipment and personnel for the contract consistent with its proposal regarding work methods, scheduling, and material sourcing in sufficient detail and fully in accordance with the requirements stipulated in Section VI (Works Requirements).

Non-compliance with equipment and personnel requirements described in Section VI (Works Requirements) shall not be grounds for bid rejection and such non-compliance will be subject to clarification and rectification prior to contract award.

1.2 Multiple Contracts

Multiple Contracts, if permitted under ITB 35.4, will be evaluated as follows: Not Applicable

1.3 In Case, other than Multiple Contracts

Bidders have the option to Bid for any one or more Contracts. The contracts will be awarded to the Bidder or Bidders offering the lowest evaluated cost to the Employer, subject to the selected Bidder(s) meeting the required qualification which shall be the sum of the minimum requirements for respective individual contracts. Under this case, Contract shall be awarded based on Least Cost Combination to the Employer.

1.4 Completion Time

An alternative Completion Time, if permitted under ITB 13.2, will be evaluated as follows:

Not Applicable

1.5 Alternative Technical Solutions

Alternative technical solutions, if permitted under ITB 13.4, will be evaluated as follows:

Not Applicable

1.6 Quantifiable Nonconformities and Omissions

Subject to ITB 14.2 and ITB 35.2, the evaluated cost of quantifiable nonconformities including omissions, is determined as follows:

"Pursuant to ITB 31.3, the cost of all quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities shall be evaluated, but excluding omission of prices in the BoQ. The Employer will make its own assessment of the cost of any nonmaterial nonconformities and omissions for the purpose of ensuring fair comparison of bids."

2. Qualification

2.1 Eligibility

Criteria		Compliance Requirements			Documents
Requirement	Single	Joint Venture			Submission
	Entity	All Partners Combined	Each Partner	Lead Partner	Requirements
2.1.1 Nationality					
Nationality in accordance with ITB sub-clause 4.2	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	not applicable	Letter of Technical Bid Forms ELI –1; ELI –2 with attachments
2.1.2 Conflict of Interest	t				
No conflicts of interest in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 4.3.	must meet requirement	existing or intended JV must meet requirement	must meet requirement	not applicable	Letter of Technical Bid
2.1.3 Government/ DP I	Eligibility				
Not having been declared ineligible by the World Bank, as described in ITB Sub-Clause 4.4.	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	not applicable	Letter of Technical Bid
2.1.4 Government-owne	ed Entity				
Bidder required to meet conditions of ITB Sub-Clause 4.5.	must meet requirement	existing or intended JV must meet requirement	must meet requirement	not applicable	Forms ELI - 1, ELI - 2, with attachments
2.1.5 UN Eligibility					
Not having been declared ineligible based on a United	must meet requirement	existing or intended JV must meet	must meet requirement	not applicabl	Letter of Technical Bid

Nations resolution or Employer's country law, as described in ITB Sub-Clause 4.8.		requirement					
2.1.6 Bidder's Running G	Contracts						
Not Applicable							
2.1.7 Other Eligibility							
Firm Registration Certificate	must meet requirement	not applicable	must meet requirement	not applicable	Document attachment		
Business Registration Certificate	must meet requirement						
VAT and PAN Registration certificate (only for domestic bidders)	must meet requirement	not applicable	must meet requirement	not applicable	Document attachment		
Tax Clearance Certificate/ Tax return submission evidence and evidence of time extension for the FY 2080/81 (Only for domestic bidders)	must meet requirement	not applicable	must meet requirement	not applicable	Document attachment		
Additional requirements							

2.2 Pending Litigation

Criteri	a	Com	Documents							
Requirement	Single		Joint Venture							
	Entity	All Partners Combined	Requirements							
2.2.1 Pending Litiga	ation									
All pending litigation shall be treated as resolved against the Bidder and so shall in total not represent more	must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or	not applicable	must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or existing JV	not applicable	Form LIT - 1					

Criteri	a	Comp	Documents				
Requirement Single			Submission Requirements				
	Entity	All Partners Combined	Each Partner	Lead Partner			
than 50 percent of the Bidder's net worth.	existing JV						

2.3 Financial Situation

Criteria	Compli	Documents			
Requirement	Single	J	Submission		
	Entity		Each	Lead	Requirements
		Combined	Partner	Partner	
2.3.1 Historical Financial F	Performance				
Submission of audited balance sheets and income statements, for the last 5 years to demonstrate the current soundness of the Bidder's financial position. As a minimum, a Bidder's net worth for the last year calculated as the difference between total assets and total liabilities should be positive.	must meet requirement	not applicable	must meet requirement	not applicable	Form FIN - 1 with attachments

2.3.2 Average Annual Construction Turnover						
Minimum average annual construction turnover of NRs 543 million, calculated as total certified payments received for construction contracts in progress or completed, within the last five fiscal years.	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	must meet 25 percent of the requirement	must meet 40 percent of the requirement	Form FIN -2	

Only the net amount shall be calculated after deducting the amount for VAT and such amount shall be adjusted to present value by applying wholesale price index of Nepal Rastra Bank.

2.3.3 Financial Resource	2.3.3 Financial Resources						
Using Forms FIN - 3 and FIN - 5 in Section IV (Bidding Forms) the Bidder must demonstrate access to, or availability of, financial resources such as liquid assets ² , unencumbered real assets, and other financial resources, (other than any contractual advance payments) to meet the cash-flow requirement of NRs. 90 million for the subject contract(s) net of the Bidder's other commitments	must meet requirement	must meet requirement	must meet 25% of the requirement	must meet 40% of the requirement	Form FIN - 3		

Note:

(2) Construction cash flow requirement for a number of months (to the nearest half-month), determined as the total time needed by the Employer to pay a contractor's invoice, allowing for (a) the actual time consumed for construction, from the beginning of the month invoiced, (b) the time needed by the Project Manager to issue the monthly payment certificate, (c) the time needed by the Employer to pay the amount certified, and (d) a contingency period of one month to allow for unforeseen delays. The total period should not exceed four months. The assessment of the monthly amount should be based on a straight-line projection of the estimated cash flow requirement over the particular contract period, neglecting the effect of any advance payment and retention monies, but including contingency allowances in the estimated contract cost.

Liquid Assets mean cash and cash equivalents, short-term financial instruments, short term available-for-sale-securities, marketable securities, trade receivables, short-term financing receivables and other assets that can be converted into cash within ONE YEAR.

2.3.4 Required Bid Capacity: Not applicable						

2.4 Experience

Criteria		Compl	ents	Documents					
Requirement	Single		Joint Venture						
_	Entity	All Partners Combined							
2.4.1 General Construction	n Experience								
Experience under construction contracts in	must meet requirement	not applicable	must meet requirement	not applicable	Form EXP - 1				
the role of contractor, subcontractor, or									
management contractor for at least the last 5 (five) years prior to the									
applications submission deadline.									

(a) Contracts of Similar Siz	e and Nature				
Participation as Prime contractor, joint venture member ³ management contractor, or subcontractor, in at least One (1) Contract of Road construction within the last ten (10) years, with a value of at least NRs. 406 million that have been successfully or are substantially completed and that are similar to the proposed works. The similarity shall be based on the physical size, complexity, methods, technology or other characteristics as described in Section VI, Works Requirements.	must meet requirement	not applicable	at least one Contract within the last ten (10) years with a value of at least 25% specified in the Requirement that have been successfully or are substantially completed and that are similar to the proposed works	must meet requirement	Form EXF - 2(a)

Only the net amount shall be calculated after deducting the amount for VAT and such amount shall be adjusted to present value by applying wholesale price index of Nepal Rastra Bank.

³ For contracts under which the Bidder participated as a joint venture member or sub-contractor, only the Bidder's share, by value, volume, number or rate of production of any key activity as appropriate and role and responsibilities shall be considered to meet this requirement.

(b) Construction Experien	ce in Key Activiti	es			_
For the above or other contracts executed during the period stipulated in 2.4.2(a) above, a minimum construction experience in the following key activities:	must meet all requirements	must meet all requirements	not applicable	not applicable	Form EXP 2(b)
(i) Bidder should have completed 2490 cum of Asphalt Laying Work in any one year within the last 10 years.					
(c) Specific Experience in managing ES aspects					
For the contracts in 2.4.2 (a) above and/or any other contracts [substantially completed and under implementation] as prime contractor, joint venture member, or Subcontractor within the last ten (10) years, experience in managing ES risks and impacts in the following aspects: developed and substantially implemented (50% of Works and/ or completed ESMP/ C-ESMP/ESMS on construction/ improvement contracts of similar nature with contract value NRs 190 million.	must meet all requirements	must meet all requirements	not applicable	not applicable	Form EXP 2(c)

- * Under Criterion 2.4.2 (a), the specified requirements define the similarity of contracts, whereas the key activities or production rates to be specified under Criterion 2.4.2 (b) define the required capability of the Bidder to execute key components of the Works. There shall be no inconsistency or duplication of requirements between Criteria 2.4.2(a) and 2.4.2(b).
- * For the rate of production, the rate of production shall be on the basis of the average during the entire contract period.
- * Only the activities having a weightage 10 percent or more of the total estimated amount that should be manufactured or built by the contractor should be considered as key activities.
- * Key activities or production rates to be specified shall not restrict innovation and better quality.
- * Key activities or production rates of different contracts for a particular duration can be added while evaluating.
- * While specifying key activities or production rates, it shall be assured and to be recorded by public entity so that sufficient bidders with required qualification are available in market for adequate competition.
- * Key activities or production rates to be specified shall be unambiguous e.g. environmental friendly, international/high standard, complex technology etc.
- * While specifying Key activities or production rates, the similarity shall be based on the complexity, methods or technology to be adopted.
- * The activities that can be sub-contracted or readily available in the market (e.g., lift, elevator, electrical works, special type of facilities etc.) shall not considered as key activities.

2.7 Subcontractors

The experience and financial capacity of the sub-contractors shall not be added to those of the Bidder for purposes of qualification of the Bidder.

The sub-contractors proposed shall be fully qualified for their work proposed, and meet the following criteria:

2.7 (a) Nature of Works that can be subcontracted:

2.7 (b) Qualification Criteria

The proposed sub-contractor shall meet the following requirements:

- 1) Completion of 80% of the quantity of the work being sub contracted
- 2) Average Annual Construction Turnover for the work being sub contracted should be at least 1.5 * V/T where V is the proposed value of sub contract and T is time in year. For contract duration of up to 1 year, T shall be "1".
- 3) Financial Resources: The sub contract must demonstrate that it has the financial resources to meet its current contract commitment plus three months' requirements for the sub contracted work.

Section IV: Bidding Forms

This	Section	contains	the fo	orms w	hich	ı are t	o b	e comp	leted	by t	he l	Bid	der and	l su	bmitted	l as	part	of	its	Bio	1.
------	---------	----------	--------	--------	------	---------	-----	--------	-------	------	------	-----	---------	------	---------	------	------	----	-----	-----	----

Letter of Technical Bid

The Bidder must accomplish the Letter of Bid in its letter head clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and address.

	Date:
	Name of the contract:
	Invitation for Bid No.:
Го:	
We, the undersigned, declare that:	

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Bidders (ITB) Clause 8.
- (b) We offer to execute in conformity with the Bidding Documents the following Works:
- (c) Our Bid consisting of the Technical Bid and the Price Bid shall be valid for a period of *linsert validity* period as specified in ITB 18.1 of the BDSI days from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with the Bidding Documents, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.
- (d) Our firm, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract, have nationalities from eligible countries in accordance with ITB 4.2 and meet the requirements of ITB 3.4 & 3.5
- (e) We are not participating, as a Bidder or as a subcontractor, in more than one Bid in this bidding process in accordance with ITB 4.3(e), other than alternative offers submitted in accordance with ITB 13.
- (f) Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries, including any Subcontractors or Suppliers for any part of the contract, has not been declared ineligible by the World Bank, under the Employer's country laws or official regulations or by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council;
- (g) We are not a government owned entity/We are a government owned entity but meet the requirements of ITB 4.5;1
- (h) We declare that, we including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract do not have any conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4.3 and we have not been punished for an offense relating to the concerned profession or business.
- (i) We declare that we are solely responsible for the authenticity of the documents submitted by us. The document and information submitted by us are true and correct. If any document/information given is found to be concealed at a later date, we shall accept any legal actions by the Employer.
- (j) We agree to permit the Employer/the World Bank or its representative to inspect our accounts and records and other documents relating to the bid submission and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Employer.
- (k) If our Bid is accepted, we commit to mobilizing key equipment and personnel in accordance with the

requirements set forth in Section otherwise agreed with the Employer	`	Requirement)	and o	our technical	proposal,	or	as

Name:
In the capacity of
Signed
Duly authorized to sign the Bid for and on behalf of
Date

Letter of Price Bid

The Bidder must accomplish the Letter of Bid in its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and address.

Date:
Name of the contract:
Invitation for Bid No.:
To:
We, the undersigned, declare that:
(a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Bidders (ITB) Clause 8;
(b) We offer to execute in conformity with the Bidding Documents the following Works:
(c)The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (d) below is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate] or when left blank is the Bid Price indicated in the Bill of Quantities
Option 1, in case of single contract: Total price is: [insert the total price of the Bid in words and figures];
Or
Option 2, in case of multiple lots (contracts): (i) Total price of each lot (contracts): [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures]; (ii) Total price of subject contract [say Lot1] and Lot2 [another contract] [insert the total price in words and figures]; (iii) Total price of subject contract [say Lot1] and Lot3 [another contract] [insert the total price in words and figures]; Total price of subject contract [say Lot1], Lot2 [another contract], Lot3 [another contract],
(d) The discounts offered and the methodology for their application for subject contract [single contract] are:
Add following if Bidding Document provisions applicability of multiple contracts:
The discounts offered and the methodology for their application for subject contract [say Lot1] and Lot2 [another contract] are:
The discounts offered and the methodology for their application for subject contract [say Lot1] and Lot3 [another contract] are:

[an	e discounts offered and the methodology for their application for subject contract [say Lot1], Lot2 other contract] and Lot3 [another contract],,
[No	
1.	Formulate possible combinations depending upon the number of lots under Bidding Process and modify accordingly Paragraph (c) and (d)]
(e)	Our bid shall be valid until <i>[insert date of validity as specified in ITB 18.1]</i> in accordance with the Bidding Documents, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
(f)	If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with the Bidding Document;
(g)	We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract: ⁴ Name of Recipient Address Reason Amount
(h)	We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
(i)	We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated bid or any other bid that you may receive; and
(j)	We declare that we are solely responsible for the authenticity of the documents submitted by us.
(k)	We agree to permit the Employer/the World Bank or its representative to inspect our accounts and records and other documents relating to the bid submission and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Employer.
Naı	me:
In t	he capacity of
Sig	ned
Du	ly authorized to sign the Bid for and on behalf of
Dat	te

⁴ If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "None".

Table of Price Adjustment Data⁵ -

[To be used if Price Adjustment is applicable as per GCC 53.1]

Code	Index Description	Source of Index*	Base Value and Date	Employer's Proposed Weighting Range (coefficient)	Bidder's Proposed Weighting (coefficient)**
1	2	3	4	5	6
	Non - Adjustable (A)			0.15	0.15
	Labor (b)			0.15-0.20	
	Materials (c)			0.65-0.70	
	Equipment usage (d)			0.10-0.15	
		Total		1	1.00

^{*}Normally following source of index shall apply. Public Entity shall choose applicable Index for each item.

- (a) Labor: "National Salary and Wage Rate Index"- "Construction Labor" of Nepal Rastra Bank or rate fixed by District Rate Fixation Committee
- (b) Material: "National Wholesale Price Index" Construction Materials" of Nepal Rastra Bank
- (c) Equipment usage: "National Wholesale Price Index" Machinery and Equipment" of Nepal Rastra Bank or "Fuel" Price fixed by Nepal Oil Corporation.
- ** Bidders proposed weightings should be within the range specified by the Employer in column 5

⁵ Non-compliance of the data (stipulated by the bidder in this table) with requirements described here shall not be grounds for bid rejection and such non-compliance will be subject to clarification and rectification prior to contract award.

Bid Security

Bank Guarantee

Bank's Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office (On Letter head of the Bank) name and address of Employer

Technical Proposal Format

Personnel
Equipment
Site Organization
Method Statement
Mobilization Schedule
Construction Schedule
Environmental and Social Risk Management Others

Personnel

Form PER - 1: Proposed Personnel

Bidders should provide the names of suitably qualified personnel to meet the specified requirements for each of the positions listed in Section VI (Work Requirements). The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form below for each candidate.

No.	Name	Position*	Academic Qualification	Total Work Experience [Years]	Experience in Similar Works [years]
1.					
2.					
3.					
4.					
5.					

^{*} As listed in Section VI (Work Requirements).

Form PER - 2: Resume of Proposed Personnel

The Bidder shall provide all the information requested below.

Position*				
Personal Information	Name	Date of Birth		
	Professional qu	Professional qualifications		
Present employment	Name of emplo	Name of employer		
	Address of em	Address of employer		
	Telephone	Contact (manager/personnel officer)		
	Fax	E-mail		
	Job title	Years with present employer		

Summarize professional experience over the last twenty years in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

From	То	Company, Project, Position and Relevant Technical and Management Experience

Equipment

Form EQU: Equipment

The Bidder shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the capability to meet the requirements for the key equipment listed in Section VI (Work Requirements). A separate Form shall be prepared for each item of equipment listed, or for alternative equipment proposed by the Bidder.

(i) For the equipment under Bidder's ownership

No.	Equipment Type and Characteristics	Total Nos. of Equipment under Bidder's Ownership	No. of Equipment engaged/proposed for ongoing/committed contracts	Nos. of Equipment proposed for this contract
1.				
2.				
3.				
4.				
5.				

(ii) For the Equipment to be leased/hired Total Nos. of Equipment No. of Equipment Nos. of Equipment Equipment Type and under the ownership of engaged/committed proposed to be No. Characteristics lease/hire provider for other works leased/hired for this contract 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. Type of Equipment **Equipment Information** Name of manufacturer Model and power rating Year of manufacture Capacity Current location **Current Status** Details of current commitments Indicate source of the equipment Source ☐ Owned ☐ Rented ☐ Leased ☐ Specially manufactured

The following information shall be provided only for equipment not owned by the Bidder.

Owner	Name of owner		
	Address of owner		
	Telephone Contact name and title		
	Fax	email	
Agreements	Details of rental / lease / manufacture agreements specific to the		
	project		

The Bidder shall be solely responsible for the data provided. However, this shall not limit the right of Employer to verify the authenticity of submitted information.

Bidder's Information and Qualification Format

Site Organization
Method Statement
Mobilization Schedule
Construction Schedule
Others

Bidder's Qualification

To establish its qualifications to perform the contract in accordance with Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) the Bidder shall provide the information requested in the corresponding Information Sheets included hereunder.

Form ELI - 1: Bidder's Information Sheet

Bidder's Information					
Didder 511	noi mation				
Bidder's legal name					
In case of JV, legal name of each partner					
Bidder's country of constitution					
Bidder's year of constitution					
Bidder's legal address in country of constitution					
Bidder's authorized representative (name, address,					
telephone numbers, fax numbers, e-mail address)					
Attached are copies of the fo	ollowing original documents.				
1. In case of single entity, articles of incorporation or accordance with ITB 4.1 and 4.2.	constitution of the legal entity named above, in				
2. Authorization to represent the firm or JV named in	n above, in accordance with ITB 20.2.				
3. In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agree	eement, in accordance with ITB 4.1.				
4. In case of a government-owned entity, any additio comply with ITB 4.5.	nal documents not covered under 1 above required to				

Form ELI - 2: JV Information Sheet

Each member of a JV must fill in this form

JV / Specialist Subcor	ntractor Information
Bidder's legal name	
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's legal name	
JV Partner's or	
Subcontractor's country of constitution	
JV Partner's or	
Subcontractor's year of constitution	
JV Partner's or	
Subcontractor's legal address in country of	
constitution	
JV Partner's or	
Subcontractor's authorized representative	
information (name, address, telephone numbers,	
fax numbers, e-mail address)	
Attached are copies of the following original docum	ents.

- 1. articles of incorporation or constitution of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITB 4.1 and 4.2.
- 2. Authorization to represent the firm named above, in accordance with ITB 20.2.
- 3. In the case of government-owned entity, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITB 4.5.

Form ELI - 3: Bidder's Running Contracts

Each member of a JV must fill in this form

	Bidder's Running Contracts								
Name of office	Contract Identification Source of no. Fund*		Date of issuance of Letter of Acceptance	Status of contract**	Date of Issuance of Taking Over Certificate***				

^{*} Mention GON funded or DP funded or Other PE (Insert name) funded

^{**} Mention "Yet to sign" if contract is not signed, "Running" if contract has been signed and contract is running and "Substantially completed" if taking over certificate has been issued.

^{**} Insert date of issuance of taking over certificate if the awarded contract has been substantially completed and taking over certificate has been issued.

Form LIT - 1: Pending Litigation

Each member of a JV must fill in this form

Pending Litigation								
 No pending litigation in accordance with Criteria 2.2 of Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) Pending litigation in accordance with Criteria 2.2 of Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) 								
Matter in Dispute Value of Pending Claim in NRS Value of Pending Claim as a Percentag on Net Worth								
	in accordance with Criteria ccordance with Criteria 2.2	in accordance with Criteria 2.2 of Section III (Evaluation accordance with Criteria 2.						

Form FIN - 1: Financial Situation

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form

Financial Data for Previous 3 Years [in NRS]					
Year 1:	Year 2 :	Year 3:			

Information from Balance Sheet

Total Assets		
Total Liabilities		
Net Worth		
Current Assets		
Current Liabilities		

Information from Income Statement

Total Revenues		
Profit Before Tax		
Profit After Tax		

- Attached are copies of financial statements (balance sheets including all related notes, and income statements) for the last three or above years, as indicated above, complying with the following conditions.
- All such documents reflect the financial situation of the Bidder or partner to a JV, and not sister or parent companies.
- Historic financial statements must be audited by a certified auditor.
- Historic financial statements must be complete, including all notes to the financial statements.
- Historic financial statements must correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited (no statements for partial periods shall be requested or accepted).

Form FIN - 2: Average Annual Construction Turnover

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form

The information supplied should be the Annual Turnover of the Bidder or each member of a JV in terms of the amounts billed to clients for each year for work in progress or completed to NRs at the end of the period reported.

Annual Turnover Data for the Last 10 Years (Construction only)				
Year	Amount Currency			
- Average Annual Construction Turnov (Best three years within the last 10 years)				

Form FIN - 3: Financial Resources

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total construction cash flow demands of the subject contract or contracts as indicated in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria).

	Financial Resources								
No.	Source of financing	Amount (in NRS)							
1									
2									
3									

Form FIN- 5: Current Contract Commitments / Works in Progress

Bidders and each partner to a JV should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.

	Current Contract Commitments (For Calculation of B with reference of FIN-3)										
No.	Name of Contract	Name of the Contractor/s	Employer's Contact Address, Tel, Fax	Contract Share in % (a)	Contract Amount in Millions (b)	Contract Date (yyyy- mm) (c)	Initial or Revised Contract Duration (months) (d)	Value of outstanding works [In Millions, NRS]# (e)	Estimated Time in Month to Complete the outstanding works (f) = (c) + (d) - Date of Invitation of Bid (f)	Estimated Monthly cashflow requirements (g) = ((e) x (a)/(f))	Average Monthly Invoicing Over Last Six Months (h)
1											
2											
3											
4											

Signature of Bidder

[#] The Outstanding Works means Contract Price (excluding Vat) minus Work Evaluated by Employer till the reference date. Bidder shall have to submit the relevant documentary evidence to substantiate the facts/figures.

Form EXP - 1: General Construction Experience

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form.

	General Construction Experience						
Starting Ending Year Month Year Year			Contract Identification and Name and Address of Employer Brief Description of the Works Executed by the Bidder	Role of Bidder			

Form EXP - 2(a): Specific Construction Experience

Fill up one (1) form per contract

Till up one (1) form per contract.					
Contract of Similar Size and Nature					
Contract No of	Contract Identification				
Award Date		Completion			
		Date			
Role in Contract			☐ Subcontractor		
	Contractor	Management			
		Contractor			
Total Contract Amount	□ NRS				
	•••••				
If Partner in a JV or subcontractor, specify	Percent of	Amount			
participation of total contract amount	Total				
Employer's Name		1			
Address					
Telephone/Fax					
Number					
E-mail					
Description of the similarity in accordance with Criteria 2.4.2 (a) of Section III					
Note:					
The Bidder should insert here contract size, complexity, methods, technology, or other characteristics to					
demonstrate that identified project is similar in nature, size and complexity as described in Section VI					
(Work Requirements).					

Form EXP - 2(b): Specific Construction Experience in Key Activities

Fill up one (1) form per contract.

Till up one (1) form per contract.				
Contract of Similar Size and Nature				
Contract No of	Contract Identification			
Award Date		Completion Date		
Role in Contract	Contractor	☐ Management Contractor	Subcontractor	
Total Contract Amount	□ NRS			
If Partner in a JV or subcontractor, specify participation of total contract amount	Percent of Total	Amount		
Employer's Name				
Address				
Telephone/Fax				
Number				
E-mail				
Description of the similarity in accordance with Criteria 2.4.2 (a) of Section III				
Note:				
The Bidder should insert here production rate(s) for the key activity (activities) subject contract against which the bidder demonstrates production rates achieved by him on previous contracts.				

Form EXP - 4.2(c)

Specific Experience in Managing ES aspects

[The following table shall be filled in for contracts performed by the Bidder, and each member of a Joint Venture]

Contra Page	Date: IV Member Name: ct Id. and title: of	pages			
Page 1. Key Requirement no 1 in accordance with 4.2 (c): Contract Identification	IV Member Name: ct Id. and title: of	pages			
Page 1. Key Requirement no 1 in accordance with 4.2 (c): Contract Identification	ct Id. and title:	pages			
Page 1. Key Requirement no 1 in accordance with 4.2 (c): Contract Identification	of	pages			
Key Requirement no 1 in accordance with 4.2 (c): Contract Identification					
Key Requirement no 1 in accordance with 4.2 (c): Contract Identification					
Contract Identification					
Contract Identification					
Award date					
Completion date					
Role in Contract Prime Men	mber in Manageme	ent Subcontractor			
Contractor	JV Contracto	or			
Total Contract Amount					
Details of relevant experience					
Note:					
The Bidder should attach documentary evidences of the ES experiences described here.					

Section V - Eligible Countries

For the purpose of ITB 4.2: "All Countries"; and

For the purpose of Country of Origin ITB 5.1 and GCC 79.2: "all Countries"

Table of Clauses

Scope of Work	72
Specifications	73
Drawings	74
Supplementary Information	75
Section VI: Bill of Quantities	80
Notes for Unit Rate Contracts:	8
Preamble of Bill of Quantities.	8
A. General	8:
B. Day work Schedule	8:
Provisional Sums	8
Bill of Quantities	85

Section VI: Works Requirements

This Section contains the Specification, the Drawings, and supplementary information that describe the Works to be procured, Personnel Requirements and Equipment Requirements.

Scope of Work

The proposed work includes the construction of upgradation of a two-lane road to a four-lane road with a median complying with the design and relevant standards as specified in the specifications.

Specifications

SPECIAL SPECIFICATION:

The Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Works 2073" Issued under the authority of Government of Nepal, Ministry of Physical Infrastructure and Transport; Department of Roads, and Standard Specifications for Building Works" issued under the authority of Government of Nepal, Ministry of Urban Development, Department of Urban Development and Building Construction together with these Special Specifications shall be used to specify the construction works. The Special Specifications contained herein shall be read in conjunction with the standard Specifications and shall supplement, replace or supersede the Standard Specifications as appropriate. Where there is any ambiguity or discrepancy between the standard Specifications and the Special Specifications, the Special Specifications shall have preference and shall govern."

Refer

Part 2 Work Requirement for Special Provision to Standard **Specifications**

Drawings

Refer

Volume III: Drawings

Supplementary Information

Environmental and Social (ES) requirements

Environmental and Social Management Plan (ESMP) and other instruments prepared for the Project, will be part of the Contract Document.

The following is a non-exhaustive list of Sub-Clauses of the Conditions of Contract that make reference to ES matters stated in the Specification.

Sub-Clause / Clause No.	Sub- Clause/Clause	Remarks
4.1	Contractor's General Obligations	If the Contract specifies that the Contractor shall design any part of the Permanent Works, state any applicable technical standards and requirements including to address:
		climate change considerations,
		• universal access,
		• risks of the public's potential exposure to operational accidents or natural hazards, including extreme weather events, applicable certification or approval requriements
4.6	Co-operation	Indicate specific aspects (if any) that require contractor's cooperation such as to conduct environmental and social assessment.
4.8	Health and	Indicate if there would be a health service provider.
	Safety	Indicate if access to or provision of services that
	Obligations	accommodate physical, social and cultural needs of Contractor's Personnel is required.
		Indicate any additional requirements for the health and safety manual
4.18	Protection of the Environment	Specify any values for emissions, surface discharges, effluent and any other pollutants from the Contractor's activities that shall not be exceeded. The Contractor's MSIP/CESMP shall set out the measures the Contractor will take to ensure compliance with these limit values.
4.21	Security of the Site	State any additional requirements for the security arrangements
4.23 (c)	Archeological and Geological	Specify other requirements if any in accordance with the WB safeguard policies.

Sub-Clause / Clause No.	Sub- Clause/Clause	Remarks
	Findings	
6.2	Rate of Wages and Conditions of Labour	State applicable requirements in accordance with the labour management procedure.
6.5	Working Hours	State applicable requirements in accordance with the labour management procedure.
6.27	Traning of Contractor's Personnel	Specify, details of any training to relevant Contractor's Personnel to be provided by the Employer's Personnel on environmental and social aspects. (whom, what, when, where, how long etc.)

In addition to provisions in the above table, the Employer shall specify the following as applicable.

The bidder will be required to follow the World Bank Safeguards policies as well the World Bank Environmental Health and Safety Guidelines and relevant guidance notes.

Management and Safety of Hazardous Materials

As applicable, specify requirements for the management and safety of hazardous materials (see WB safeguard policies and relevant guidance notes).

Resource Efficiency and Pollution Prevention and Management

As applicable specify Resource Efficiency and Pollution Prevention and Management measures (see WB safeguard policies and relevant guidance notes).

• Resource efficiency

The Employer shall specify, as applicable, measures for improving efficient consumption of energy, water and raw materials, as well as other resources.

- Energy: When the Works have been assessed to involve a potentially significant use of energy, specify any applicable measures to optimize energy usage.
- Water: When the Works have been assessed to involve a potentially significant use of water or will have potentially significant impacts on water quality, specify any applicable measures that avoid or minimize water usage so that the Works' water use does not have significant adverse impacts on communities, other users and the environment.
- Raw material: When the Works have been assessed to involve a potentially significant use of raw materials, specify any applicable measures to support efficient use of raw materials.

Pollution prevention and management

- Management of air pollution: specify any measure to avoid or minimize Works related air pollution. See also Sub-Clause 4.18 of the Special Provisions and the table above on Conditions of Contract that make reference to ES matters in the Specification.
- Management of hazardous and nonhazardous wastes: specify any applicable measures to minimize the generation of waste, and reuse, recycle and recover waste in a manner that is safe for human health and the environment including storage, transportation and disposal of hazardous wastes. See also Sub-Clauses 4.8 and 4.18 of the Special Provisions and the table above on Conditions of Contract that make reference to ES matters in the Specification.
- Management of chemicals and hazardous materials: specify any applicable measures to minimize and control the release and use of hazardous materials for Works activities including the production, transportation, handling, and storage of the materials. See also Sub-Clauses 4.8 and 4.18 of the Special Provisions and the table above on Conditions of Contract that make reference to ES matters in the Specification.

Biodiversity Conservation and Sustainable Management of Living Natural Resources

The Employer shall specify, as applicable, Biodiversity Conservation and Sustainable Management of Living Natural Resources (see WB safeguard policies and relevant guidance notes). This includes, as applicable:

- invasive alien species: managing the risk of invasive alien species during the execution of the Works;
- sustainable management of living natural resources; and
- certification and verification requirements for the supply of natural resource materials where there is a risk of significant conversion or significant degradation of natural or critical habitats.

See also Sub-Clause 4.18 of the Special Provisions and the table above on Conditions of Contract that make reference to ES matters in the Specification.

Road Safety

State any specific traffic and road safety requirement, as applicable. See also Sub-Clause 4.15 of the Special Provisions. For details, refer to the Guidance Note on Road safety.

Payment for ES Requirements

The Employer's ES and procurement specialists should consider how the Contractor will cost the delivery of the ES requirements. In the majority of cases, the payment for the delivery of ES requirements shall be a subsidiary obligation of the Contractor covered under the prices quoted for other Bill of Quantity items. For example, normally the cost of implementing work place safe systems of work, including the measures necessary for ensuring traffic and road safety, shall be covered by the Bidder's rates for the relevant works. Alternatively, provisional sums could be set aside for discrete activities for example for HIV counselling service, and, SEA and SH awareness and sensitization or to encourage the contractor to deliver additional ES outcomes beyond the requirement of the Contract.

Personnel Requirements

Using Form PER-1 and PER-2 in Section IV (Bidding Forms), the Bidder must demonstrate it has personnel that meet the following requirements:

SN.	Position	Required No.	Academic Qualification [When position demands]	Total Work Experience [Years]	Experience in Similar Works [years]
1.	Project Manager	1	Bachelor's Degree in Civil Engineering or equivalent	10	7
2.	Civil Engineer	1	Bachelor's Degree in Civil Engineering	7	5
3.	Lab Technician	1	Diploma in Civil Engineering and minimum 5 weeks of Lab Technician trainings	7	5
4.	Surveyor	1	Diploma in Civil Engineering	5	3
5.	OHS Officer	1	Bachelor's degree in relevant subject	5	3

Equipment Requirements

Using Form EQU in Section IV (Bidding Forms), the Bidder must demonstrate it has the key equipment listed below:

No.	Equipment Type and Characteristics	Min. Number Requirement
1.	Truck/Tripper	4
2.	Excavator	1
3.	Grader	1
4.	Vibrator Roller	1
5.	Pneumatic Roller	1
6.	Water Tanker	1

Section VI: Bill of Quantities⁶

Notes for Unit Rate Contracts:

Objectives

The objectives of the Bill of Ouantities are

- (a) to provide sufficient information on the quantities of Works to be performed to enable Bids to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and
- (b) when a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Bill of Quantities for use in the periodic valuation of Works executed.

In order to attain these objectives, Works should be itemized in the Bill of Quantities in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of Works, or between Works of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstances which may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and content of the Bill of Quantities should be as simple and brief as possible.

Content

The Bill of Quantities should be divided generally into the following sections:

- (a) Preamble:
- (b) Work Items (grouped into parts);
- (c) Day works Schedule;
- d) Provisional Sums; and
- (d) Summary.

Preamble

The Preamble should indicate the inclusiveness of the unit prices, and should state the methods of measurement which have been adopted in the preparation of the Bill of Quantities and which are to be used for the measurement of any part of the works.

Work Items

The items in the Bill of Quantities should be grouped into sections to distinguish between those parts of the Works which by nature, location, access, timing, or any other special characteristics may give rise to different methods of construction, or phasing of the Works, or considerations of cost. General items common to all parts of the works may be grouped as a separate section in the Bill of Quantities.

Day work Schedule

A Day work Schedule should be included only if the probability of unforeseen work, outside the items included in the Bill of Quantities, is high. To facilitate checking by the Employer of the realism of rates quoted by the Bidders, the Day work Schedule should normally comprise the following:

- (a) A list of the various classes of labour, materials, and Constructional Plant for which basic day work rates or prices are to be inserted by the Bidder, together with a statement of the conditions under which the Contractor will be paid for work executed on a day work basis.
- (b) Nominal quantities for each item of Day work, to be priced by each Bidder at Day work rates as bid. The rate to be entered by the Bidder against each basic Day work item should include the Contractor's profit, overheads, supervision, and other charges.

Provisional Sums

⁶In lump sum contracts, delete "Bill of Quantities" and replace with "Schedule of Activities" throughout this section.

Provisional Sums included and so designated in the Bill of Quantities shall be expended in whole or in part at the direction and discretion of the Project Manager in accordance with the Conditions of Contract.

Summary

The Summary should contain a tabulation of the separate parts of the Bill of Quantities carried forward, with provisional sums for Day work, for physical (quantity) contingencies, and for price contingencies (upward price adjustment) where applicable.

Preamble of Bill of Quantities

A. General

- 1. The Bill of Quantities shall be read in conjunction with the Instructions to Bidders, General and Special Conditions of Contract, Technical Specifications, and Drawings.
- 2. The quantities given in the Bill of Quantities are estimated and provisional, and are given to provide a common basis for bidding. The basis of payment will be the actual quantities of work ordered and carried out, as measured by the Contractor and verified by the Project Manager and valued at the rates and prices bid in the priced Bill of Quantities, where applicable, and otherwise at such rates and prices as the Project Manager may fix within the terms of the Contract.
- 3. For any item for which measurement is based on records made before or during construction the records shall be prepared and agreed between the Engineer and the Contractor. Should the Contractor carry out such work without the prior agreement of the Engineer, the Engineer may request the Contractor to carry out investigations to confirm the extent of the work and the quantity of work certified for payment shall be solely at the Engineer's discretion. The cost of any such investigation shall be borne by the Contractor.
- 4. The rates and prices bid in the priced Bill of Quantities shall, except as otherwise provided under the Contract, include all construction equipment, labor, supervision, materials, erection, maintenance, insurance, profit, taxes, and duties, together with all general risks, liabilities, and obligations set out or implied in the Contract including fulfilment of ESHS requirements.
- 5. A rate or price shall be entered against each item in the priced Bill of Quantities, whether quantities are stated or not. The cost of items against which the Contractor has failed to enter a rate or price shall be deemed to be covered by other rates and prices entered in the Bill of Quantities.
- 6. The whole cost of complying with the provisions of the Contract shall be included in the Items provided in the priced Bill of Quantities, and where no Items are provided, the cost shall be deemed to be distributed among the rates and prices entered for the related Items of Work.
- 7. General directions and descriptions of work and materials are not necessarily repeated nor summarized in the Bill of Quantities. References to the relevant sections of the Contract documentation shall be made before entering prices against each item in the priced Bill of Quantities. The Specification Clause references where given in the item description of the Bills of Quantities are for the convenience of bidders and generally refer to the principal relevant- specification clause but do not necessarily represent the whole of the specification requirements for the work required within the item. The presence of a Specification clause reference shall not in any way reduce the Bidders obligation to complete work in accordance with all the requirements of the Specification.
- 8. Provisional Sums included and so designated in the Bill of Quantities shall be expended in whole or in part at the direction and discretion of the Project Manager in accordance with the Conditions of Contract.
- 9. The method of measurement of completed work for payment shall be in accordance with the Specifications.
- 10. The abbreviations and symbols used in this Bill of Quantities are: [Insert as applicable]

B. Day work Schedule

a) General

1. Work shall not be executed on a day work basis except by written order of the Project Manager. Bidders shall enter basic rates for day work items in the Schedules. These rates shall apply to any quantity of day work ordered by the Project Manager. Nominal quantities have been indicated against each item of day work, and the extended total for day work shall, be carried forward as a Provisional Sum to the Summary Total Bid Amount. Unless otherwise adjusted, payments for day work shall be subject to price adjustment in accordance with the provisions in the Conditions of Contract.

b) Day work Labor

- 1. In calculating payments due to the Contractor for the execution of day works, the hours for labor will be reckoned from the time of arrival of the labor at the job site to execute the particular item of day work to the time of departure from the job site, but excluding meal breaks and rest periods. Only the time of classes of labor directly doing work ordered by the Project Manager and are competent to perform such work will be measured. The time of gangers (charge hands) actually doing work with the gangs will also be measured but not the time of foremen or other supervisory personnel.
- 2. The Contractor shall be entitled to payment in respect of the total time that labor is employed on day work, calculated at the basis rates entered by it in the "SCHEDULE OF DAY WORK RATES: 1. LABOR". The rates for labor shall be deemed to cover all costs to the Contractor including (but not limited to) i) the amount of wages paid to such labor, transportation time, overtime, subsistence allowances, ii) any sums paid to or on behalf of such labor for social benefits in accordance with Nepal law, iii) Contractor's profit, overheads, superintendence, liabilities and insurance and iv) charges incidental to the foregoing.

c) Day work Equipment

- 1. The Contractor shall be entitled to payments in respect of Constructional Plant already on site and employed on day work at the basis rental rates entered by him in the "SCHEDULE OF DAY WORK RATES:2 EQUIPMENT". The said rates shall be deemed to include due and complete allowance for depreciation, interest, indemnity and insurance, repairs, maintenance, supplies, fuel, lubricant, and other consumables and all overhead, profit and administrative costs related to the use of such equipment. The cost of drivers, operators and assistants also shall be included in the rate of the equipment and no separately payment shall be made for it.
- 2. In calculating the payment due to the Contractor for Constructional Plant employed on day work, only the actual number of working hours will be eligible for payment, except that where applicable and agreed with the Project Manager, the travelling time from the part of the Site where the Construction Plant was located when ordered by the Project Manager to be employed on day work and the time for return journey there to shall be included for payment.

d) Day work Materials

- 1. The Contractor shall be entitled to payment in respect of materials used for day work (except for materials for which the cost is included in the percentage addition to labor costs as detailed heretofore), at the rates entered by him in the "SCHEDULE OF DAY WORK RATES: 3 MATERIALS" and shall be deemed to include overhead charges and profit as follows;
 - (i) the rates for materials shall be calculated on the basis of the invoiced price, freight, insurance, handling expenses, damage, losses, etc. and shall provide for delivery to store for stockpiling at the Site.
 - (ii) the cost of hauling materials for use on work ordered to be carried out as day work, from the store or stockpile on the Site to the place where it is to be used also shall be include in the same rate.

Provisional Sums

A general provision for physical contingencies (quantity overruns) may be made by including a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. Similarly, a contingency allowance for possible price increases should be provided as a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. The inclusion of such provisional sums often facilitates budgetary approval by avoiding the need to request periodic supplementary approvals as the future need arises. Where such provisional sums or contingency allowances are used, the SCC should state the manner in which they will be used, and under whose authority (usually the Project Manager's).

The estimated cost of specialized work to be carried out, or of special goods to be supplied, by other contractors should be indicated in the relevant part of the Bill of Quantities as a particular provisional sum with an appropriate brief description. A separate procurement procedure is normally carried out by the Employer to select such specialized contractors. To provide an element of competition among the Bidders in respect of any facilities, amenities, attendance, etc., to be provided by the successful Bidder as prime Contractor for the use and convenience of the specialist contractors, each related provisional sum should be followed by an item in the Bill of Quantities inviting the Bidder to quote a sum for such amenities, facilities, attendance, etc.

Bill of Quantities

Part III: CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS

Table of Clauses

A.General	90
1. Definitions	90
2. Interpretation	
3. Language and Law	
4. Contract Agreement	
5. Assignment	
6. Care and Supply of Documents	
7. Confidential Details	
8. Compliance with Laws	93
9. Joint and Several Liability	93
10. Project Manager's Decisions	93
11. Delegation	
12. Communications	
13. Subcontracting	
14. Other Contractors	
15 Personnel and Equipment	
16. Employer's and Contractor's Risk	
17. Employer's Risks	
18. Contractor's Risks	
19. Insurance	
20. Site Investigation Reports	
21. Contractor to Construct the Works	
22. The Works to Be Completed within intended Completion Date	
23. Design by contractor and Approval by the Project Manager	
24. Safety, Security and Protection of the Environment	
25. Discoveries	
26. Possession of the Site	
27. Access to the Site	
28. Instructions, Inspections and Audits	
29. Dispute Settlement	
30. Procedures for Disputes	
B. Staff and Labor	100
31. Forced Labor	100
32. Child Labor	
33. Nondiscrimination and Equal Opportunity	
B.Time Control	100
34. Program	
35. Extension of the IntendedCompletion Date	
36. Acceleration	
37. Delays Ordered by the Project Manager	
38. Management Meetings	
39. Early Warning	
C. Quality Control	102
40. Identifying Defects	
41. Tests	
42. Correction of Defects	
43. Uncorrected Defects	
D. Cost Control	102
44. Contract Price	102

15	. Changes in the Contract Price	102
	Variations	
	Cash Flow Forecasts	
	Payment Certificates	
	Payments	
	· ·	
	. Compensation Events	
	Currency	
	Price Adjustment	
	Retention	
	Liquidated Damages	
	. Bonus	
	Advance Payment	
	. Securities	
	. Dayworks	
	Cost of Repairs	
F. I	Force Majeure108	\$
<i>c</i> 1	Definition of France Maining	100
	Definition of Force Majeure	
	Notice of Force Majeure	
	Duty to Minimize Delay	
	Consequences of Force Majeure	
	. Force Majeure Affecting Subcontractor	
11	O., 4' 1 T 1' D 1 D - 1	110
	Optional Termination, Payment and Release	
67.	. Release from Performance	110
67.		110
67. G.	Release from Performance	110
67. G. 3	Release from Performance	110
67. G. [] 68. 69.	Release from Performance	110 111 111
67. G. 3 68. 69. 70.	Release from Performance	110 111 111 111
67. G. 3 68. 69. 70. 71.	Release from Performance	110 111 111 111 112
67. G. 3. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72.	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract Completion Taking Over Final Account Operating and Maintenance Manuals Termination	110 111 111 111 112 112
67. G. 3. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73.	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract Completion Taking Over Final Account Operating and Maintenance Manuals Termination Fraud and Corruption	110 111 111 111 112 112 113
67. G. [] 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74.	Release from Performance	110 111 111 112 112 113 113
67. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75.	Release from Performance. Finishing the Contract	111 111 111 112 112 113 113
67. G. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75.	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract Completion Taking Over Final Account Operating and Maintenance Manuals Termination Fraud and Corruption. Black Listing. Payment upon Termination Property	111 111 111 112 113 113 113
67. G. [] 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77.	Release from Performance	110 111 111 112 112 113 113 114 114
67. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78.	Release from Performance. Finishing the Contract	1110 1111 1111 1122 1133 1131 1141 1144 1144
67. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 79.	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1111 112 113 113 113 114 114 114 114 114
67. 168. 179. 688. 699. 700. 711. 722. 733. 744. 755. 766. 777. 788. 799. 800.	Release from Performance	1111 1111 1112 112 113 113 114 114 114 114 114
67. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract	1111 1111 1112 112 113 113 114 114 114 114 114 114
67. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16. 16	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1112 1122 1133 1133 1144 1144 1144
67. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 79. 80. 81. 82. 83.	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract	1110 1111 1112 1122 1133 1133 1144 1144 1144
67. G. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 79. 80. 81. 82. 83. 84.	Release from Performance. Finishing the Contract	1110 1111 1112 112 113 113 114 114 114 114 115 115 115
67. G. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 80. 81. 82. 83. 84. 85.	Release from Performance Finishing the Contract	1111 1111 1112 112 113 113 114 114 114 114 115 115 115
67. 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 79. 80. 81. 82. 83. 84. 85. 86.	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1112 112 113 113 113 114 114 114 115 115 115 115
67. G. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 80. 81. 82. 83. 84. 85. 86. 87.	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1112 1122 1133 1133 1134 1144 1144
67. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 80. 81. 82. 83. 84. 85. 86. 87. 89.	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1112 112 113 113 113 114 114 114 115 115 115 115 116 116
67. G. 1 68. 69. 70. 71. 72. 73. 74. 75. 76. 77. 78. 83. 84. 85. 86. 87. 89. 90.	Release from Performance	1110 1111 1112 112 113 113 113 114 114 114 115 115 115 115 116 116

Section VIII: General Conditions of Contract

[Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board]

Improvement of the Link Road from Two Lane to Four Lane in Biratnagar

General Conditions of Contract

This Section provides the General Conditions of Contract that will apply to the Contract for which the Biding document is issued.

A. General

1. Definitions

- 1.1 Boldface type is used to identify defined terms.
 - (a) The Accepted Contract Amount means the amount accepted in the Letter of Acceptance for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects.
 - (b) The Activity Schedule is a schedule of the activities comprising the construction, installation, testing, and commissioning of the Works in a lump sum contract. It includes a lump sum price for each activity, which is used for valuations and for assessing the effects of Variations and Compensation Events.
 - (c) Bill of Quantities means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities forming part of the Bid.
 - (d) **Compensation Events** are those defined in GCC 50 hereunder.
 - (e) The Completion Date is the date of completion of the Works as certified by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC 68.1.
 - (f) The **Contract** is the Contract between the Employer and the Contractor to execute, complete, and maintain the Works. It consists of the documents listed in GCC 2.3 below.
 - (g) The Contractor is the party whose Bid to carry out the Works has been accepted by the Employer.
 - (h) The Contractor's Bid is the completed bidding document submitted by the Contractor to the Employer.
 - (i) The Contract Price is the Accepted Contract Amount stated in the Letter of Acceptance and thereafter as adjusted in accordance with the Contract.
 - (i) **Days** are calendar days; months are calendar-months.
 - (k) Dayworks are varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Contractor's employees and Equipment, in addition to payments for associated Materials and Plant.
 - (1) A **Defect** is any part of the Works not completed in accordance with the Contract.
 - (m) The **Defects Liability Certificate** is the certificate issued by Project Manager upon correction of defects by the Contractor.
 - (n) The **Defects Liability Period** is the period calculated from the Completion Date where the Contractor remains responsible for remedying defects.
 - (o) **Drawings** include calculations and other information provided or approved by the Project Manager for the execution of the Contract.
 - (p) The **Employer** is the party who employs the Contractor to carry out the Works, as **specified in the SCC**.
 - (q) **Equipment** is the Contractor's machinery and vehicles brought temporarily to the Site to construct the Works.
 - (r) Force Majeure means an exceptional event or circumstance: which is beyond a Party's control; which such Party could not reasonably have provided against before entering into the Contract; which, having arisen, such Party could not reasonably

- have avoided or overcome; and, which is not substantially attributable to the other
- (s) The **Initial Contract Price** is the Contract Price listed in the Employer's Letter of Acceptance.
- (t) In writing or written means hand written, type written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in permanent record.
- (u) The **Intended Completion Date** is the date on which it is intended that the Contractor shall complete the Works. The Intended Completion Date is **specified** in the SCC. The Intended Completion Date may be revised only by the Project Manager by issuing an extension of time or an acceleration order.
- (v)Letter of Acceptance means the formal acceptance by the Employer of the Bid and denotes the formation of the contract at the date of acceptance.
- (w) Materials are all supplies, including consumables, used by the Contractor for incorporation in the Works.
- (x) **Party** means the Employer or the Contractor, as the context requires.
- (y) SCC means Special Conditions of Contract
- (aa) Plant is any integral part of the Works that shall have a mechanical, electrical, chemical, or biological function.
- (bb) The Project Manager is the person named in the SCC (or any other competent person appointed by the Employer and notified to the Contractor, to act in replacement of the Project Manager) who is responsible for supervising the execution of the Works and administering the Contract.
- (cc) **Retention Money** means the aggregate of all monies retained by the Employer pursuant to GCC 54.1.
- (dd) Schedules means the document(s) entitled schedules, completed by the Contractor and submitted with the Letter of Bids, as included in the Contract. Such document may include the Bill of Quantities, data, lists, and schedules of rates and/or prices.
- (ee) The **Site** is the area defined as such in the SCC
- (ff) Site Investigation Reports are those that were included in the bidding documents and are factual and interpretative reports about the surface and subsurface conditions at the Site.
- (gg) Specification means the Specification of the Works included in the Contract and any modification or addition made or approved by the Project Manager.
- (hh) The Start Date is given in the SCC. It is the latest date when the Contractor shall commence execution of the Works. It does not necessarily coincide with any of the Site Possession Dates.
- (ii) A Subcontractor is a person or corporate body who has a Contract with the Contractor to carry out a part of the work in the Contract, which includes work on the Site.
- (ii) **Temporary Works** are works designed, constructed, installed, and removed by the Contractor that are needed for construction or installation of the Works.
- (kk) A Variation is an instruction given by the Project Manager which varies the Works
- (11) The **Works** are what the Contract requires the Contractor to construct, install, and turn over to the Employer, as **defined in the SCC**.

2. Interpretation

2.1 In interpreting these GCC, singular also means plural, male also means female or neuter, and the other way around. Headings have no significance. Words have their normal meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically

	defined. The Project Manager shall provide instructions clarifying queries about these GCC.
	2.2 If sectional completion is specified in the SCC , references in the GCC to the Works, the Completion Date, and the Intended Completion Date apply to any Section of the Works (other than references to the Completion Date and Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works).
	2.3 The documents forming the Contract shall be interpreted in the following order of priority:
	(a) Contract Agreement,
	(b) Letter of Acceptance,
	(c) Letters of Technical Bid and Price Bid,
	(d) Special Conditions of Contract,
	(e) General Conditions of Contract,
	(f) Specifications,
	(g) Drawings,
	(h) Bill of Quantities (or Schedules of Prices for lump sum contracts), and
	(i) Any other document listed in the SCC as forming part of the Contract.
3. Language and Law	3.1 The language of the Contract and the law governing the Contract are stated in the SCC .
	1.2. Throughout the execution of the Contract, the Contractor shall comply with the import of goods and services prohibitions in the Employer's country when
	(a) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower's Country prohibits any import of goods from, or any payments to, a particular country, person, or entity. Where the borrower's country prohibits payments to a particular firm or for particular goods by such an act of compliance, that firm may be excluded.
4. Contract Agreement	4.1 The Parties shall enter into a Contract Agreement within 15 days after the Contractor receives the Letter of Acceptance, unless the Special Conditions establish otherwise. The Contract Agreement shall be based upon the attached Contract forms in Section X.
5. Assignment	5.1 Neither Party shall assign the whole or any part of the Contract or any benefit or interest in or under the Contract. However, either Party
	(a) may assign the whole or any part with the prior agreement of the other Party, at the sole discretion of such other Party; and
	(b) may, as security in favor of a bank or financial institution, assign its right to any moneys due, or to become due, under the Contract.
6. Care and Supply of Documents	6.1 The Specification and Drawings shall be in the custody and care of the Employer. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, one copy of the Contract and of each subsequent Drawing shall be supplied to the Contractor, who may make or request further copies at the cost of the Contractor.
	6.2 Each of the Contractor's Documents shall be in the custody and care of the Contractor, unless and until taken over by the Employer. Unless otherwise

	Procurement of Works-Single Stage Two Envelope Procedure 93
	stated in the Contract, the Contractor shall supply to the Engineer six copies of each of the Contractor's Documents.
	6.3 The Contractor shall keep, on the Site, a copy of the Contract, publications named in the Specification, the Contractor's Documents (if any), the Drawings and Variations and other communications given under the Contract. The Employer's Personnel shall have the right of access to all these documents at all reasonable times.
	6.4 If a Party becomes aware of an error or defect in a document which was prepared for use in executing the Works, the Party shall promptly give notice to the other Party of such error or defect.
7. Confidential Details	7.1 The Contractor's and the Employer's Personnel shall disclose all such confidential and other information as may be reasonably required in order to verify the Contractor's compliance with the Contract and allow its proper implementation.
	7.2 Each of them shall treat the details of the Contract as private and confidential, except to the extent necessary to carry out their respective obligations under the Contract or to comply with applicable Laws. Each of them shall not publish or disclose any particulars of the Works prepared by the other Party without the previous agreement of the other Party. However, the Contractor shall be permitted to disclose any publicly available information, or information otherwise required to establish his qualifications to compete for other projects.
	7.3 Notwithstanding the above, the Contractor may furnish to its Subcontractor(s) such documents, data and other information it receives from the Employer to the extent required for the Subcontractor(s) to perform its work under the Contract, in which event the Contractor shall obtain from such Subcontractor(s) an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Contractor under this Clause.
8. Compliance with Laws	8.1 The Contractor shall, in performing the Contract, comply with applicable Laws.
9. Joint and Several Liability	9.1 If the Contractor is a joint venture of two or more entities, all such entities shall be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract, and shall designate one of such persons to act as a leader with authority to bind the joint venture. The contractor shall not handover the responsibility of the contract to any one member or some members of Joint Venture or any other parties, not involved in the contract. The composition or the constitution of the joint venture shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Employer.
10. Project Manager's Decisions	10.1 Except where otherwise specifically stated, the Project Manager shall decide contractual matters between the Employer and the Contractor in the role representing the Employer.
11. Delegation	11.1 The Project Manager may delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to other people after notifying the Contractor, and may cancel any delegation after notifying the Contractor.
12. Communications	12.1 Communications between parties that are referred to in the Conditions shall be effective only when in writing. A notice shall be effective only when it is delivered.

13. Subcontracting	
13. Suocontracting	13.1 The Contractor may subcontract with the approval of the Project Manager, but may not assign the Contract without the approval of the Employer in writing. Subcontracting shall not alter the Contractor's obligations. Bidders may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts as specified in the SCC. The Sub contractor shall meet the qualification requirement as specified in SCC.
14. Other Contractors	14.1 The Contractor shall cooperate and share the Site with other contractors, public authorities, utilities, and the Employer between the dates given in the Schedule of Other Contractors, as referred to in the SCC. The Contractor shall also provide facilities and services for them as described in the Schedule. The Employer may modify the Schedule of Other Contractors, and shall notify the Contractor of any such modification
15 Personnel and Equipment	15.1 The Contractor shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified in its Bid to carry out the Works, or other personnel and equipment approved by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed replacement of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications or characteristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the Bid.
	15.2 If the Project Manager asks the Contractor to remove a person who is a member of the Contractor's staff or work force, stating the reasons, the Contractor shall ensure that the person leaves the Site within seven days and has no further connection with the work in the Contract.
	15.3 If the Employer, Project Manager, or Contractor determines, that any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or other prohibited practices including behavior which breaches the Code of Conduct including SEA/SH/VAW for Workers and Personnel during the execution of the Works, then that employee shall be removed in accordance with Clause 15.2 above.
	15.4 The Contractor shall commit that the construction sites, campsites, worksites and, the surrounding area will be zero tolerant to SEA/SH, Violence Against children (VAW) and other forms of Gender Based Violence)GBV).
	15.5 The Contractor shall prepare "Code of Conduct" and SEA/SH Prevention and Response Action Plan, satisfactory to the Project Manager, to ensure that all the labors, employees, associates, consultants or the representatives related to the Employer and the Contractor inside or outside the work sites are committed towards creating and maintaining an environment that prevents SEA/SH/VAC and any other forms of GBV. the contractor shall have the code of conduct signed by each worker, labor, subcontractor, and staff related to the project and provide orientation on the CoC
16. Employer's and Contractor's Risk	16.1 The Employer carries the risks which this Contract states are Employer's risks, and the Contractor carries the risks which this Contract states are Contractor's risks.
17. Employer's Risks	17.1 From the Start Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the following are Employer's risks:
	(a) The risk of personal injury, death, or loss of or damage
	to property (excluding the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment), which

are due to (i) use or occupation of the Site by the Works or for the purpose of the Works, which is the unavoidable result of the Works or (ii) negligence, breach of statutory duty, or interference with any legal right by the Employer or by any person employed by or contracted to him except the Contractor. (b) The risk of damage to the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment to the extent that it is due to a fault of the Employer or in the Employer's design, or due to war or radioactive contamination directly affecting the country where the Works are to be executed. 17.2 From the Completion Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risk of loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials is an Employer's risk except loss or damage due to (a) a Defect which existed on the Completion Date, an event occurring before the Completion Date, which was not itself an Employer's risk, or (c) the activities of the Contractor on the Site after the Completion Date. 18. Contractor's 18.1 From the Starting Date until the Defects Liability Certificate has been issued, the risks of personal injury, death, and loss of or damage to property (including, without limitation, the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) Risks which are not Employer's risks are Contractor's risks. 19. Insurance 19.1 The Contractor shall provide insurance in the joint names of the Employer and the Contractor from the Start Date to the end of the Defects Liability Period, in the amounts and deductibles stated in the SCC for the following events which are due to the Contractor's risks: (a) loss of or damage to the Works, Plant, and Materials; (b) loss of or damage to Equipment; (c) loss of or damage to property (except the Works, Plant, Materials, and Equipment) in connection with the Contract; and (d) Personal injury or death. 19.2 Policies and certificates for insurance shall be delivered by the Contractor to the Project Manager for the Project Manager's approval before the Start Date. All such insurance shall provide for compensation to be payable in the proportions of Nepalese Rupees required to rectify the loss or damage incurred. 19.3 If the Contractor does not provide any of the policies and certificates required, the Employer may affect the insurance which the Contractor should have provided and recover the premiums the Employer has paid from payments otherwise due to the Contractor or, if no payment is due, the payment of the premiums shall be a debt due. 19.4 Alterations to the terms of insurance shall not be made without the approval of the Project Manager. 19.5 Both parties shall comply with any conditions of the insurance policies. 20. Site Investigation 20.1 The Contractor, in preparing the Bid, shall rely on any Site Investigation Reports Reports referred to in the SCC, supplemented by any information available to the Contractor.

causes arising as a consequence of his methods of operation.

- d. Ensure that any cut or fill slopes are planted in grass or other plant cover as soon as possible to protect them from erosion.
- e. Any spoil or material removed from drains shall be disposed of to designated stable tipping areas as directed by the Project Manager.
- f. Shall not use fuel wood as a means of heating during the processing or preparation of any materials forming part of the works.
- g. The Project Manager shall have the power to disallow any working practice or activity of the Contractor or direct that such practices or activities be modified should the Project Manager consider, on the advice of the relevant Government Departments, that the practices or activities will be harmful to wildlife.
- h. Provide on the Site such lifesaving apparatus as may be appropriate and an adequate and easily accessible first aid outfit or such outfits as may be required by any government ordinance, factory act, etc., subsequently published and amended from time to time.
- (i) The detailed C-ESMP shall be developed by the Contractor based on the ESIA, ESMF, RF, LMP, SEP, ESMPs and other instruments prepared for the Project and approved from the Project Manager. The Contractor shall not commence any civil works or pre-construction activities (e.g. clearance for haul roads, Site accesses and Work Site establishment, identification of quarries and borrow pits), until the Project Manager has approved the plan.
- (j) The Contractor shall ensure that emissions, surface discharges, solid waste and effluent from the Contractor's activities shall not exceed the values stated in the technical Specification for the works, or as prescribed by applicable Laws. Signages will be erected at critical locations including at storage sites of materials to protect the workers and community from accidents
- (k) Construction sites in built up areas and alongside the vehicular and pedestrian traffic routes should be fenced to prevent the entry of unauthorized persons.
- (1) The fencing mechanism should be developed and approved from the project manager before its application on site. At the temporary construction work sites, where workers are engaged, the Contractor shall have to make standard arrangements for quarters/accommodation/camp, food stuffs, drinking water, separate sanitary facilities for male and female resident workers and other facilities for the workers who do not have residence nearby.
- (m) The Contractor shall have to insure all workers engaged in the construction site against accident in the way as prescribed.
- (n) The Employer shall ensure that all the measures which are to be applied at every stage of construction work in order to ensure the occupational health and safety of workers. In planning the use of the territory of a construction site, the following shall be indicated:
 - (i) the places for the unloading and storage of material; the places for the storage and disposal or removal of waste and debris. This requirement is particularly important if waste from dangerous chemicals and materials containing such chemicals is generated in the course of the work;
 - (ii) the obligations and liability of sub- Contractors, the provision of rest rooms and/or accommodation areas for workers;
 - (iii) the measures which are applied in order to ensure the safety of road users in the immediate vicinity of the construction site (if construction activities may endanger road users due to their location or the nature of the work);

(iv) the measures to avoid noise and air pollution in the immediate vicinity of the construction site.

For these all the Contractor should develop and approve the detailed plan and provision from the project manager before implementation;

- (o) Use of standard personal protective equipment (safety gears) is mandatory at the construction site throughout the construction period. The Contractor shall prepare Contractor's Environmental and Social Management Plan (C-ESMP) based on the ESIA, ESMF, ESMP and other instruments prepared for the project, which details the procedures to be adopted to ensure the ESHS requirements are met. The C-ESMP shall establish all of the requirements for effecting and maintaining a safe working environment for persons on the Site, nearby communities and the general public - and the Contractor shall not commence any civil works until approval on the C-ESMP.
- (p) First aid Provision: The Contractor shall ensure that first aid be provided to workers who have had an accident or have suddenly been taken ill on the site. The Contractor shall designate workers for that purpose and organize appropriate training for them. At least one worker who knows how to provide first aid shall be present on the site while work is being performed. Construction sites shall be equipped with first aid kits fitted with essential first aid equipment, and stretchers, rigid splint sets, eyewash, etc. First aid equipment shall be marked in accordance with the requirements. A construction site shall have an emergency phone. The location of the phone shall be marked. The emergency call number shall be displayed in a visible place. A construction site shall be equipped with a room where first aid can be provided and to where a victim can, if necessary, be removed until the arrival of medical care. This room shall be accessible with a stretcher. If work exposes workers to the risk of drowning, life- saving equipment and a worker who knows how to use the equipment shall be present on the construction site.
- (q) Hazard analysis shall be conducted periodically that contain the following: Identification of possible hazards for a particular activity, Identification of any company permits or clearances needed prior to the performance of the activity together with the name of person/s who is authorized to issue such permit or clearance, Identification of the proposed improvement in work standard procedures that shall be followed during implementation of a particular activity, Company inspection procedures to ensure safety during the execution of a particular activity, Identification of emergency procedures in case of accidents or any untoward incident while performing a particular activity
- (r) Pay the minimum wage rate to each worker (labor) as fixed by the project district; ensuring equal wage rates for male and female workers (no gender discrimination for similar nature of works).
- (s) For monitoring compliance to ESHS including SEA/SH, OCHS and Labor camp requirements, assessment shall be carried out on a bi-monthly basis.
- (t) Report to the Project Manager any accidents/incidents that are project related within 48 hours of occurrence, including immediate actions taken.
- (u) The Contractor shall maintain workers' detailed record book with comprehensive information (name, age, address, emergency contact number, etc.) for entire workforce employed in the site and shall provide to Project Manager or other concerned authorities upon request.

25. Discoveries

25.1 Anything of historical or other interest or of significant value unexpectedly discovered on the Site shall be the property of the employer. The Contractor shall notify the Project Manager of such discoveries and carry out the Project Manager's instructions for dealing with them.

26. Possession of the Site	26.1 The Employer shall give possession of all parts of the Site to the Contractor. If possession of a part is not given by the date stated in the SCC , the Employer shall be deemed to have delayed the start of the relevant activities, and this shall be a Compensation Event.
27. Access to the Site	27.1 The Contractor shall allow the Project Manager and any person authorized by the Project Manager access to the Site and to any place where work in connection with the Contract is being carried out or is intended to be carried out.
28. Instructions, Inspections and	28.1 The Contractor shall carry out all instructions of the Project Manager which comply with the applicable laws where the Site is located.
Audits	28.2 The Contractor shall keep, and shall make all reasonable efforts to cause its Subcontractors and sub consultants to keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Works in such form and details as will clearly identify relevant time changes and costs.
	28.3 The Contractor shall permit the GoN/the Bank and/or persons appointed by the GoN/the Bank to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records of the Contractor and its sub-contractors relating to the performance of the Contract, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the GoN/the Bank if required by the GoN/the Bank. The Contractor's attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 73.2 which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the GoN's/the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under this Sub-Clause constitute a obstructive practice subject to contract termination.
	28.4 Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of Appendix to the General Conditions the Contractor shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and subconsultants to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Bank if requested by the Bank. The Supplier's and its Subcontractors' and subconsultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 3.1 which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).
29. Dispute Settlement	29.1 The Employer and the Contractor shall attempt to settle amicably by direct negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
	29.2 Any dispute between the Parties as to matters arising pursuant to this Contract which cannot be settled amicably within thirty (30) days after receipt by one Party of the other Party's request for such amicable settlement may be referred to Arbitration within 30 days after the expiration of amicable settlement period.
	29.3 The Employer and the Contractor shall not try to resolve and settle disputes/cases/incidences related to SEA/SH and other forms of GBV. Only upon the consent of the 'survivor'; the Employer and the contractor shall 1) refer the cases immediately to the SEA/SH Grievance Redressal Mechanism (GRM) of the project and, 2) follow the disciplinary action mandated in the SEA/SH code of conduct, as a result of the breach of the Code of Conduct.

30. Procedures for Disputes	30.1 In case of arbitration, the arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration procedures in accordance with law of Nepal at the place within the territory of Nepal given in the SCC .
	B. Staff and Labor
31. Forced Labor	31.1 The Contractor shall not employ forced labor, which consists of any work or service, not voluntarily performed, that is exacted from an individual under threat of force or penalty. This covers any kind of involuntary or compulsory labor, such as indentured labor, bonded labor, or similar labor–contracting arrangements.
32. Child Labor	32.1 The Contractor shall not employ children in a manner that is economically exploitative, or is likely to be hazardous, or to interfere with, the child's education, or to be harmful to the child's health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral, or social development. Where national laws have provisions for employment of minors, the Contractor shall follow those laws applicable to the Contractor. Children below the age of 18 years shall not be employed in dangerous work.
33.Non-discrimination and Equal Opportunity	34.1 The Contractor shall not make employment decisions on the basis of personal characteristics unrelated to inherent job requirements. The Contractor shall base the employment relationship on the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment, and shall not discriminate with respect to aspects of the employment relationship, including recruitment and hiring, compensation (including wages and benefits), working conditions and terms of employment, access to training, promotion, termination of employment or retirement, and discipline. In countries where national law provides for non-discrimination in employment, the Contractor shall comply with national law. When national laws are silent on nondiscrimination in employment, the Contractor shall meet this Sub clause's requirements. Special measures of protection or assistance to remedy past discrimination or selection for a particular job based on the inherent requirements of the job shall not be deemed discrimination.
	B. Time Control
34. Program	34.1 Within the time stated in the SCC , after the date of the Letter of Acceptance, the Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order, and timing for all the activities in the Works. In the case of a lump sum contract, the activities in the Program shall be consistent with those in the Activity Schedule.
	34.2 An update of the Program shall be a program showing the actual progress achieved on each activity and the effect of the progress achieved on the timing of the remaining work, including any changes to the sequence of the activities.
	34.3 The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager for approval an updated Program at intervals no longer than the period stated in the SCC . If the Contractor does not submit an updated Program within this period, the Project Manager may withhold the amount stated in the SCC from the next payment certificate and continue to withhold this amount until the next payment after the date on which the overdue Program has been submitted. In the case of a lump sum contract, the Contractor shall Provide an updated Activity Schedule within 15 days of being instructed to by the Project Manager.
	34.4 The Project Manager's approval of the Program shall not alter the Contractor's

	obligations. The Contractor may revise the Program and submit it to the
	Project Manager again at any time. A revised Program shall show the effect of Variations and Compensation Events.
35. Extension of the	35.1 The Project Manager shall extend the Intended Completion Date if a
Intended Completion	Compensation Event occurs or a Variation is issued which makes it
Date	impossible for Completion to be achieved by the Intended Completion Date
	without the Contractor taking steps to accelerate the remaining work, which
	would cause the Contractor to incur additional cost.
	35.2 The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much to extend the Intended Completion Date within 21 days of the Contractor asking the Project Manager for a decision upon the effect of a Compensation Event or Variation and submitting full supporting information not later than 14 days after occurrence of such conditions or event. If the Contractor has failed to give early warning of a delay within the period specified hereinabove or has failed to cooperate in dealing with a delay, the delay by this failure shall not be considered in assessing the new Intended Completion Date. Along with full supporting information the contractor shall also submit Performance Security, Advanced Payment Guarantee and insurance Policy with extended validity as well as revised work schedule.
36. Acceleration	36.1 When the Employer wants the Contractor to finish before the Intended
	Completion Date, the Project Manager shall obtain priced proposals for
	achieving the necessary acceleration from the Contractor. If the Employer
	accepts these proposals, the Intended Completion Date shall be adjusted
	accordingly and confirmed by both the Employer and the Contractor.
	36.2 If the Contractor's priced proposals for acceleration are accepted by the
	Employer, they are incorporated in the Contract Price and treated as a Variation.
37. Delays Ordered	37.1 The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to delay the start or progress
by the Project	of any activity within the Works.
Manager	of any activity within the works.
29 Managamant	
38. Management	38.1 Either the Project Manager or the Contractor may require the other to attend a
Meetings	management meeting. The business of a management meeting shall be to
	review the plans for remaining work and to deal with matters raised in accordance
	with the early warning procedure.
	38.2 The Project Manager shall record the business of management meetings and
	provide copies of the record to those attending the meeting and to the Employer.
	The responsibility of the parties for actions to be taken shall be decided by the
	Project Manager either at the management meeting or after the management meeting and stated in writing to all who attended the
	meeting.
39. Early Warning	
J. Daily Walling	39.1 The Contractor shall warn the Project Manager at the earliest opportunity of
	specific likely future events or circumstances that may adversely affect the quality of the work, increase the Contract Price, or delay the execution of the
	Works. The Project Manager may require the Contractor to provide an
	estimate of the expected effect of the future event or circumstance on the
	Contract Price and Completion Date. The estimate shall be provided by the
	Contractor as soon as reasonably possible.
	39.2 The Contractor shall cooperate with the Project Manager in making and
	considering proposals for how the effect of such an event or circumstance
	can be avoided or reduced by anyone involved in the work and in carrying out
	any resulting instruction of the Project Manager.

C. Quality Control		
40.Identifying Defects	40.1 The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's work and notify the Contractor of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Contractor's responsibilities. The Project Manager may instruct the Contractor to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any work that the Project Manager considers may have a Defect.	
41. Tests	41.1 If the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to carry out a test not specified in the Specification to check whether any work has a Defect and the test shows that it does, the Contractor shall pay for the test and any samples. If there is no Defect, the test shall be a Compensation Event.	
42. Correction of Defects	 42.1 The Project Manager shall give notice to the Contractor of any Defects before the end of the Defects Liability Period, which begins at issuance of taking over certificate pursuant to clause 69.2, and is defined in the SCC. The Defects Liability Period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected. 42.2 Every time notice of a Defect is given, the Contractor shall correct the 	
	notified Defect within the length of time specified by the Project Manager's notice.	
43.Uncorrected Defects	43.1 If the Contractor has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the Project Manager's notice, the Project Manager shall assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, and the Contractor shall pay this amount.	
	D. Cost Control	
44. Contract Price	44.1 In the case of a Unit Rate contract, the Bill of Quantities shall contain priced items for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Bill of Quantities is used to calculate the Contract Price. The Contractor will be paid for the quantity of the work accomplished at the rate in the Bill of Quantities for each item.	
	44.2 In the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule shall contain the priced activities for the Works to be performed by the Contractor. The Activity Schedule is used to monitor and control the performance of activities on which basis the Contractor will be paid. If payment for Materials on Site shall be made separately, the Contractor shall show delivery of Materials to the Site separately on the Activity Schedule.	
45. Changes in the Contract Price	45.1 In the case of an Unit Rate contract:	
	(a) If the final quantity of the work done differs from the quantity in the Bill of Quantities for the particular item by more than 25 percent, provided the change exceeds 2 percent of the Initial Contract Price, the Project Manager shall adjust the rate to allow for the change.	
	(b) The Project Manager shall not adjust rates from changes in quantities if thereby the Initial Contract Price is exceeded by more than 10 percent, except with the prior approval of the Employer.	
	(c) If requested by the Project Manager, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a detailed cost breakdown of any rate in the Bill of Quantities.	
	45.2 In the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule shall be amended by the Contractor to accommodate changes of Program or method of working made at the Contractor's own discretion. Prices in the Activity Schedule shall not be altered when the Contractor makes such changes to the Activity Schedule.	

	Trocaronant of World Stage Two Envelope Trocarant 100
46. Variations	46.1 All Variations shall be included in updated Programs, and, in the case of a lump sum contract, also in the Activity Schedule, produced by the Contractor.
	46.2 The Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a quotation for carrying out the Variation when requested to do so by the Project Manager. The Project Manager shall assess the quotation, which shall be given within seven (7) days of the request or within any longer period stated by the Project Manager and before the Variation is ordered.
	46.3 If the Contractor's quotation is unreasonable, the Project Manager may order the Variation and make a change to the Contract Price, which shall be based on the Project Manager's own forecast of the effects of the Variation on the Contractor's costs.
	46.4 If the Project Manager decides that the urgency of varying the work would prevent a quotation being given and considered without delaying the work, no quotation shall be given and the Variation shall be treated as a Compensation Event.
	46.5 The Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment for costs that could have been avoided by giving early warning.
	46.6 In the case of an Unit Rate contract, if the work in the Variation corresponds to an item description in the Bill of Quantities and if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the quantity of work above the limit stated in GCC 45.1 or the timing of its execution do not cause the cost per unit of quantity to change, the rate in the Bill of Quantities shall be used to calculate the value of the Variation. If the cost per unit of quantity changes, or if the nature or timing of the work in the Variation does not correspond with items in the Bill of Quantities, the quotation by the Contractor shall be in the form of new rates for the relevant items of work.
47. Cash Flow Forecasts	47.1 When the Program, or, in the case of a lump sum contract, the Activity Schedule, is updated, the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with an updated cash flow forecast.
48. Payment Certificates	48.1 The Contractor shall submit to the Project Manager monthly statements of the estimated value of the work executed less the cumulative amount certified previously.
	48.2 The Project Manager shall check the Contractor's monthly statement and certify the amount to be paid to the Contractor within 30 days of submission by contractor.
	48.3 The value of work executed shall be determined by the Project Manager.
	48.4 The value of work executed shall comprise:
	(a) In the case of an Unit Rate contract, the value of the quantities of work in the Bill of Quantities that have been completed; or
	(b) In the case of a lump sum contract, the value of work executed shall comprise the value of completed activities in the Activity Schedule.
	48.5 The value of work executed shall include the valuation of Variations and Compensation Events.
	48.6 The Project Manager may exclude any item certified in a previous certificate or reduce the proportion of any item previously certified in any certificate in the light of later information.

49. Payments

- 49.1 Payments shall be adjusted for deductions for advance payments and retention. The Employer shall pay the Contractor the amounts certified by the Project Manager within 30 days of the date of each certificate. If the Employer makes a late payment, the Contractor shall be paid interest as indicated in the SCC on the late payment in the next payment. Interest shall be calculated from the date by which the payment should have been made up to the date when the late payment is made.
- 49.2 If an amount certified is increased in a later certificate or as a result of an award by an Arbitrator, the Contractor shall be paid interest upon the delayed payment as set out in this clause. Interest shall be calculated from the date upon which the increased amount would have been certified in the absence of dispute.
- 49.3 Items of the Works for which no rate or price has been entered in BOQ shall not be paid for by the Employer and shall be deemed covered by other rates and prices in the Contract.

50. Compensation **Events**

- 50.1 The following shall be Compensation Events:
 - (a) The Employer does not give access to a part of the Site by the Site Possession Date pursuant to GCC 26.1.
 - (b) The Employer modifies the Schedule of Other Contractors in a way that affects the work of the Contractor under the Contract.
 - (c) The Project Manager orders a delay or does not issue Drawings, Specifications, or instructions required for execution of the Works on time.
 - (d) The Project Manager instructs the Contractor to uncover or to carry out additional tests upon work, which is then found to have no Defects.
 - (e) The Project Manager unreasonably does not approve a subcontract to be
 - (f) Ground conditions are substantially more adverse than could reasonably have been assumed before issuance of the Letter of Acceptance from the information issued to bidders (including the Site Investigation Reports), from information available publicly and from a visual inspection of the Site.
 - (g) The Project Manager gives an instruction for dealing with an unforeseen condition, caused by the Employer, or additional work required for safety or other reasons.
 - (h) Other contractors, public authorities, utilities, or the Employer does not work within the dates and other constraints stated in the Contract, and they cause delay or extra cost to the Contractor.
 - (i) The advance payment is delayed.
 - (i) The effects on the Contractor of any of the Employer's Risks.
 - (k) The Project Manager unreasonably delays issuing a Certificate of Completion.
- 50.2 If a Compensation Event would cause additional cost or would prevent the work being completed before the Intended Completion Date, the Contract Price shall be increased and/or the Intended Completion Date shall be extended. The Project Manager shall decide whether and by how much the Contract Price shall be increased and whether and by how much the Intended

Lo, Mo, Eo, etc., are the base cost indices or reference prices corresponding to

53.3 Sources of Indices and Weightings: The sources of indices shall be those

the above cost elements at the date specified in Sub-Clause 53.4

For complex Works involving several types of construction work with different inputs, a family of Formulae will be necessary. The various items of Day work may also require different formulae, depending on the nature and source of the inputs

Insert a figure for factor A only where there is a part of the Contractors' expenditures which will not be subject to fluctuation in cost or to compensate for the unreliability of some indices. A should normally be 0.15. The sum of A, b, c, d, etc., should be one.

listed in the Bidding Forms- Table of Price Adjustment data, as approved by the Project Manager and stated in SCC. Indices shall be appropriate for their purpose and shall relate to the Contractor's proposed source of supply of inputs on the basis of which his Contract shall have been computed. As the proposed basis for price adjustment, the Contractor shall have submitted with his bid the tabulation of Weightings and Source of Indices in the Bidding Forms, which shall be subject to approval by the Project Manager.

- 53.4 Base, Current and Provisional Indices: The base cost indices or prices shall be those prevailing on the day 30 days prior to the latest date for submission of bids. Current indices or prices shall be those prevailing on the day 30 days prior to the last day of the period to which a particular Interim Payment Certificate is related. If at any time the current indices are not available, provisional indices as determined by the Project Manager will be used, subject to subsequent correction of the amounts paid to the Contractor when the current indices become available.
- 53.5 Weightings: The weightings for each of the factors of cost given in the Bidding Forms shall be adjusted if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, they have been rendered unreasonable, unbalanced or inapplicable as a result of varied or additional work already executed or instructed under Clause 46 or for any other reason.
- 53.6 Where, price adjustment provision is not applicable pursuant to Sub-clause 53.1 then the Contract is subject to price adjustment only for construction material in accordance with this clause. If the prices of the construction materials stated in the contract is increased or decreased in an unexpected manner in excess of ten (10%) percent in comparison to the base price construction material stated in Section –IV, Bidding Forms-Table of Price Adjustment Data, then the price adjustment for the increase or decrease of price of the construction material beyond 10% shall be made by applying the following formulas:

For unexpected increase in price

$$P = [R_1 - (R_0 \times 1.10)] \times Q$$

For unexpected decrease in price P

$$= [R_1 - (R_0 \times 0.90)] \times Q$$

Where:

"P" is price adjustment amount

"R₁" is the present price of the construction material (Source of indices shall be those listed in the Bidding forms)

"R₀" is the base price of the construction material

"O" is quantity of the construction material consumed in construction during the period of price adjustment consideration If the Base price and source is to be proposed by the Bidder as per the provision made in Section -IV, Bidding Forms-Table of Price Adjustment Data then the Base price and source filled by Bidder for the construction material stated in the Bidding Form shall be subject to the approval of the Project manager and shall be as stated in SCC..

53.7 VOID.

53.8 The Price Adjustment provision shall not be applicable for delayed period if

	the contract is not completed in time due to the delay caused by the contractor or the contract is a Lump sum Contract
54. Retention	54.1 The Employer shall retain from each payment due to the Contractor the proportion stated in the SCC until Completion of the whole of the Works.
	54.2 Upon the issue of a Defects Liability Certificate by the Project Manager, in accordance with GCC 70.1, half the total amount retained shall be repaid to the Contractor and half when the Contractor has submitted the evidence of submission of tax return to the concerned Internal Revenue Office.
	54.3 The Contractor may substitute retention money with an unconditional bank guarantee issued from Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law if:
	(a) at least eighty (80) percent of the whole works have been completed,
	(b) progress of the works is satisfactory in accordance with the Contract as per approved work schedule, and
	(c) it can be assured that the works can be completed at the intended completion date.
	54.4 If retention money is substituted by bank guarantee in accordance with clause 54.2, the bank guarantee shall be submitted either using the Retention Money Security Form included in Section X (Contract Forms) or in another Form acceptable to the employer. The validity of the bank guarantee shall be at least one month more than the end of defect liability period.
55. Liquidated Damages	55.1 The Contractor shall pay liquidated damages to the Employer at the rate per day stated in the SCC for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount defined in the SCC. The Employer may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Contractor. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Contractor's liabilities.
	55.2 If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the Project Manager shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Contractor by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Contractor shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in GCC.49
56. Bonus	56.1 The Contractor shall be paid a Bonus calculated at the rate per calendar day stated in the SCC for each day (less any days for which the Contractor is paid for acceleration) that the Completion is earlier than the Intended Completion Date. The Project Manager shall certify that the Works are complete, although they may not be due to be complete.
57. Advance Payment	57.1 The Employer shall make advance payment to the Contractor of the amounts stated in the SCC in two equal installments by the date stated in the SCC , against provision by the Contractor of an unconditional bank guarantee from Commercial Bank or Financial Institution eligible to issue Bank Guarantee as per prevailing Law in Nepal.in a form acceptable to the Employer in amounts equal to the advance payment. The guarantee shall remain effective until the advance payment has been repaid, but the amount of the

		(b) which such Party could not reasonably have provided against before entering into the Contract;
		(c) which, having arisen, such Party could not reasonably have avoided or overcome; and
	(d)	which is not substantially attributable to the other Party.
	61.2	Force Majeure may include, but is not limited to, exceptional events or circumstances of the kind listed below, so long as conditions (a) to (d) above are satisfied:
		(a) war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies;
		(b) rebellion, terrorism, sabotage by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war;
		(c) riot, commotion, disorder, strike or lockout by persons other than the Contractor's Personnel;
		(d) munitions of war, explosive materials, ionizing radiation or contamination by radio-activity, except as may be attributable to the Contractor's use of such munitions, explosives, radiation or radio-activity; and
		(e) natural catastrophes such as earthquake, hurricane, typhoon or volcanic activity.
62. Notice of Force Majeure	62.1	If a Party is or will be prevented from performing its substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure, then it shall give notice to the other Party of the event or circumstances constituting the Force Majeure and shall specify the obligations, the performance of which is or will be prevented. The notice shall be given within 14 days after the Party became aware, or should have become aware, of the relevant event or circumstance constituting Force Majeure.
	62.2	The Party shall, having given notice, be excused performance of its obligations for so long as such Force Majeure prevents it from performing them.
	62.3	Notwithstanding any other provision of this Clause, Force Majeure shall not apply to obligations of either Party to make payments to the other Party under the Contract.
63. Duty to Minimize Delay	63.1	Each Party shall at all times use all reasonable endeavors to minimize any delay in the performance of the Contract as a result of Force Majeure.
	63.2	A Party shall give notice to the other Party when it ceases to be affected by the Force Majeure.
64. Consequences of Force Majeure	64.1 I	If the Contractor is prevented from performing its substantial obligations under the Contract by Force Majeure of which notice has been given under GCC 62, and suffers delay and/or incurs Cost by reason of such Force Majeure, the Contractor shall be entitled subject to GCC 30 to

	Procurement of Works-Single Stage Two Envelope Procedure 111
	law governing the Contract, entitles the Parties to be released from further performance of the Contract, then upon notice by either Party to the other Party of such event or circumstance,
	(a) the Parties shall be discharged from further performance, without prejudice to the rights of either Party in respect of any previous breach of the Contract; and
	(b) the sum payable by the Employer to the Contractor shall be the same as would have been payable under GCC 66 if the Contract had been terminated under GCC 66.
	G. Finishing the Contract
68. Completion	68.1 The Contractor shall request the Project Manager to issue a certificate of Completion of the Works, and the Project Manager shall do so upon deciding that the work is completed.
	68.2 In addition to the other provisions, before acceptance of the completed works, Employer shall verify and assure that such works are within the set objective, quality and appropriate to operate and use.
69. Taking Over	69.1 In the contractor's Opinion, if the works are complete and ready for taking over, the contractor may apply by notice to the Project Manager for a Taking-Over Certificate. If the Works are divided into Sections, the Contractor may similarly apply for a Taking-Over Certificate for each Section.
	69.2 The Project Manager shall, within 30 days after receiving the Contractor's application:
	(a) issue the Taking-Over Certificate to the Contractor if physical progress of works is at least ninety (90) percent in accordance with the Contract except for any minor outstanding work and defects (as listed in the Taking-Over Certificate) which will not substantially affect the use of the Works or Section for their intended purpose (either until or whilst this work is completed and these defects are remedied); or
	(b) reject the application, giving reasons and specifying the work required to be done by the Contractor to enable the Taking-Over Certificate to be issued. The Contractor shall then complete this work before issuing a further notice under this Sub-Clause.
	69.3 If the Engineer fails either to issue the Taking-Over Certificate or to reject the Contractor's application within the period of 30 days, and if the Works or Section (as the case may be) are substantially completed in accordance with the Contract, the Taking-Over Certificate shall be deemed to have been issued on the last day of that period.
70. Final Account	70.1 The Contractor shall supply the Project Manager with a detailed account of the total amount that the Contractor considers payable under the Contract before the end of the Defects Liability Period. The Project Manager shall issue a Defects Liability Certificate and certify any final payment that is due to the Contractor within 60 days of receiving the Contractor's account if it is correct and complete. If it is not, the Project Manager shall issue within 60 days a schedule that states the scope of the corrections or additions that are necessary. If the Final Account is still unsatisfactory after it has been resubmitted, the Project Manager shall decide on the amount payable to the Contractor and issue a payment certificate.

71. Operating and Maintenance	71.1 If "as built" Drawings and/or operating and maintenance manuals are required, the Contractor shall supply them by the dates stated in the SCC .
Manuals	71.2 If the Contractor does not supply the Drawings and/or manuals by the dates stated in the SCC pursuant to GCC 71.1 , or they do not receive the Project Manager's approval, the Project Manager shall withhold the amount stated in the SCC from payments due to the Contractor.
72. Termination	72.1 The Employer may terminate the Contract at any time if the contractor;
	a. does not commence the work as per the Contract,b. abandons the work without completing,c. fails to achieve progress as per the Contract.
	72.2 The Employer or the Contractor may terminate the Contract if the other party causes a fundamental breach of the Contract.
	72.3 Fundamental breaches of Contract shall include, but shall not be limited to, the following:
	(a) The Contractor uses the advance payment for matters other than the contractual obligations,
	(b) the Contractor stops work for 30 days when no stoppage of work is shown on the current Program and the stoppage has not been authorized by the Project Manager;
	(c) the Project Manager instructs the Contractor to delay the progress of the Works, and the instruction is not withdrawn within 30 days;
	(d) the Employer or the Contractor is made bankrupt or goes into liquidation other than for a reconstruction or amalgamation.
	(e) a payment certified by the Project Manager is not paid by the Employer to the Contractor within 90 days of the date of the Project Manager's certificate;
	(f) the Project Manager gives Notice that failure to correct a particular Defect is a fundamental breach of Contract and the Contractor fails to correct it within a reasonable period of time determined by the Project Manager;
	(g) the Project Manager gives two consecutive Notices to update the Program and accelerate the works to ensure compliance with GCC Sub clause 22.1 and the Contractor fails to update the Program and demonstrate acceleration of the works within a reasonable period of time determined by the Project Manager;
	(h) the Contractor does not maintain a Security, which is required;
	(i) the Contractor has delayed the completion of the Works by the number of days for which the maximum amount of liquidated damages can be paid, as defined in the SCC; and
	(j) If the Contractor, in the judgment of the Employer has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract, pursuant to GCC 73.1.
	72.4 When either party to the Contract gives notice of a breach of Contract to the

Project Manager for a cause other than those listed under GCC 72.3 above, the

Project Manager shall decide whether the breach is fundamental or not.

	Procurement of Works- Single Stage Two Envelope Procedure 113
	72.5 Notwithstanding the above, the Employer may terminate the Contract for convenience.
	72.6 If the Contract is terminated, the Contractor shall stop work immediately, make the Site safe and secure, and leave the Site as soon as reasonably possible.
73. Fraud and Corruption	73.1 If the Employer determines that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 15 days notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contractor's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site.
	73.2 Should any employee of the Contractor be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practice during the execution of the Works, then that employee shall be removed in accordance with GCC Clause 15.
	For the purposes of this GCC 73;
	(i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party.
	(ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
	(iii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
	(iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
	(v) "obstructive practice" is
	(aa) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
	(bb) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the GON's/DP's inspection and audit rights provided for under GCC28.3.
74.	VOID
75. Payment upon Termination	75.1 If the Contract is terminated because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Contractor, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done and Materials ordered less advance payments received up to the date of the issue of the certificate and less the percentage to apply to the value of the work not completed, as specified in the SCC . Additional Liquidated Damages shall not apply. If the total amount due to the Employer exceeds any payment due to the Contractor, the difference shall be a debt payable to the Employer.
	75.2 If the Contract is terminated for the Employer's convenience or because of a fundamental breach of Contract by the Employer, the Project Manager shall issue a certificate for the value of the work done, Materials ordered, the reasonable cost of removal of Equipment, repatriation of the Contractor's personnel employed

	solely on the Works, and the Contractor's costs of protecting and securing the Works, and less advance payments received up to the date of the certificate.
	75.3 If the Contract is terminated because of fundamental breach of Contract or for any other fault by the Contractor, the performance security shall be forfeited by the Employer.
76. Property	76.1 All Materials on the Site, Plant, Equipment, Temporary Works, and Works shall be deemed to be the property of the Employer if the Contract is terminated because of the Contractor's default.
77. Release from Performance	77.1 If the Contract is frustrated by the outbreak of war or by any other event entirely outside the control of either the Employer or the Contractor, the Project Manager shall certify that the Contract has been frustrated. The Contractor shall make the Site safe and stop work as quickly as possible after receiving this certificate and shall be paid for all work carried out before receiving it and for any work carried out afterwards to which a commitment was made.
78.Suspension of DP Loan/Credit/Grant	78.1 In the event that the DP suspends the loan/ credit/grant to the Employer from which part of the payments to the Contractor are being made:
	a. the Employer is obligated to notify the Contractor of such suspension within 7 days of having received the DP's suspension notice; and
	b. if the Contractor has not received sums due him within the 30 days for payment provided for in GCC 49.1, the Contractor may immediately issue a 15-day termination notice.
79. Eligibility	79.1 The Contractor shall have the nationality of an eligible country as specified in Section V of the bidding document. The Contractor shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Contractor is a citizen or is constituted, or incorporated, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including related services.
	79.2 The materials, equipment, and services to be supplied under the Contract shall have their origin in eligible source countries as specified in Section V of the bidding document and all expenditures under the Contract will be limited to such materials, equipment, and services. At the Employer's request, the Contractor may be required to provide evidence of the origin of materials, equipment, and services.
	79.3 For purposes of GCC 79.2, "origin" means the place where the materials and equipment are mined, grown, produced, or manufactured, and from which the services are provided. Materials and equipment are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial or major assembling of components, a commercially recognized product results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components.
80. Project Manager's Duties and Authorities	80.1 The Project Manager's duties and authorities are restricted to the extent as stated in the SCC.
81. Quarries and Spoil Dumps	81.1 Any quarry operated as part of this Contract shall be maintained and left in a stable condition without steep slopes and be either refilled or drained and

	be landscaped by appropriate planting. Rock or gravel taken from a river shall be removed over some distance so as to limit the depth of material removed at any one location, not disrupt the river flow or damage or undermine the river banks. The Contractor shall not deposit excavated material on land in Government or private ownership except as directed by the Project Manager in writing or by permission in writing of the authority responsible for such land in Government ownership, or of the owner or responsible representative of the owner of such land in private ownership, and only then in those places and under such conditions as the authority, owner or responsible representative may prescribe.
82. Local Taxation	82.1 The prices bid by the Contractor shall include all taxes that may be levied in accordance to the laws and regulations in being in Nepal on the date 30 days prior to the closing date for submissions of Bids on the Contractor's equipment, plant and materials acquired for the purpose of the Contract and on the services performed under the Contract. Nothing in the Contract shall relieve the Contractor from his responsibility to pay any tax that may be levied in Nepal on profits made by him in respect of the Contract.
83. Value Added Tax	83.1 The Contract is not exempted from value added tax. An amount specified in the schedule of taxes shall be paid by the Contractor in the concerned VAT office within time frame specified in VAT regulation.
84. Income Taxes on Staff	84.1 The Contractor's staff, personnel and labor will be liable to pay personal income taxes in Nepal in respect of their salaries and wages, as are chargeable under the laws and regulations for the time being in force, and the Contractor shall perform such duties in regard to such deductions as may be imposed on him by such laws and regulations.
	84.2 The issue of the Final Account Certificate pursuant to clause GCC 70 shall be made only upon submittal by the Contractor of a certificate of income tax clearance from the Government of Nepal.
85. Duties, Taxes and Royalties	85.1 Any element of royalty, duty or tax in the price of any goods including fuel oil, and lubricating oil, cement, timber, iron and iron goods locally procured by the Contractor for the works shall be included in the Contract rates and prices and no reimbursement or payment in that respect shall be made to the Contractor.
	85.2 The Contractor shall familiarize himself with GON the rules and regulations with regard to customs, duties, taxes, clearing of goods and equipment, immigration and the like, and it will be necessary for him to follow the required procedures regardless of the assistance as may be provided by the Employer wherever possible.
	85.3 The Contractor shall pay and shall not be entitled to the reimbursement of cost of extracting construction materials such as sand, stone/boulder, gravel, etc. from the river beds or quarries. Such prices will be levied by the local District Development Committee (DDC) as may be in force at the time. The Contractor, sub-contractor(s) employed directly by him and for whom he is responsible, will not be exempted from payment of royalties, taxes or other kinds of surcharges on these construction materials so extracted and paid for to the DDC.
86. Member of Government, etc, not Personally Liable	86.1 No member or officer of GoN or the Employer or the Project Manager or any of their respective employees shall be in any way personally bound or liable for the act or obligations of the Employer under the Contract or answerable for any default or omission in the observance or performance of any of act, matter or thing which are herein contained.

87. Approval of Use of Explosives	87.1 No explosives of any kind shall be used by the Contractor without the prior consent of the Employer in writing and the Contractor shall provide, store and handle these and all other items of every kind whatsoever required for blasting operations, all at his own expense in a manner approved in writing by the Employer.
88 Compliance with Regulations for Explosives	88.1 The Contractor shall comply with all relevant ordinances, instructions and regulations which the Government, or other person or persons having due authority, may issue from time to time regarding the handling, transportation, storage and use of explosives.
89. Permission for Blasting	89.1 The Contractor shall at all times maintain full liaison with and inform well in advance, and obtain such permission as is required from all Government authorities, public bodies and private parties whatsoever concerned or affected, or likely to be concerned or affected by blasting operation.
90. Records of Explosives	90.1 Before the beginning of the Defects Liability Period, the Contractor shall account to the satisfaction of the Project Manager for all explosives brought on to the Site during the execution of the Contract and the Contractor shall remove all unused explosives from the Site on completion of works when ordered by the Project Manager.
91.Traffic Diversion	91.1 The Contractor shall include the necessary safety procedures regarding and pedestrian traffic diversion that is needed in execution of the works. The Contractor shall include in his costing of works, any temporary works or diversion that are needed during the construction period. All traffic diversion should be designed for the safety of both the motoring public and the men at work. It shall ensure the uninterrupted flow of traffic and minimum inconvenience to the public during the period concerned. As such, adequate warning signs, flagmen and other relevant safety precautionary measures shall be provided to warn motorists and pedestrians well ahead of the intended diversion as directed by the Project Manager. All traffic devices used shall be designed in accordance with the instruction of Project Manager.

APPENDIX TO GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

Fraud and Corruption

(Text in this Appendix shall not be modified)

1. Purpose

1.1 The Bank's Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.

2. Requirements

2.1 The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.

2.2 To this end, the Bank:

- a. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - ii. "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
 - iii. "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
 - iv. "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
 - v. "obstructive practice" is:
 - (a) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
 - (b) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
- b. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of

the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;

- d. Pursuant to the Bank's Anti- Corruption Guidelines and in accordance with the Bank's prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) to be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
- e. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents personnel, permit the Bank to inspect¹¹ all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

¹⁰ A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information.

Section IX: Special Conditions of Contract

Special Conditions of Contract

	A. General	
GCC 1.1 (p)	The Employer is <i>Nepal Intermodal Transport Development Board, Chobhar, Kirtipur-</i> 6, Kathmandu	
GCC 1.1 (u)	The Intended Completion Date for the whole of the Works shall be 18 months from the start date.	
	[If different dates are specified for completion of the Works by section ("sectional completion" or milestones), these dates should be listed here]	
GCC 1.1(bb) &	The Project Manager is: ERMC – Creative Design Architects J.V.	
10.1	The Project Manager and Engineer are synonyms.	
GCC 1.1 (ee)	The Site is located at Road Connecting Koshi Highway to Biratnagar ICP, Biratnagar, Morang District.	
GCC 1.1 (hh)	The Start Date shall be 15 days after the contract agreement.	
GCC 1.1 (ll)	The Works consist of construction of road with base, sub base, DBM and Asphalt.	
GCC 2.2	Sectional Completions are: Not Applicable	
GCC 2.3(i)	The following documents also form part of the Contract:	
	(i) Contractor's Environmental and Social Management Plan (C-ESMP); and	
	(ii) Code of Conduct including SEA/SH/VAC for Workers and Personnel	
GCC 3.1	The language of the contract is ENGLISH	
	The law that applies to the Contract is the law of NEPAL	
GCC 13.1	Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: 25% of the total contract amount	
	Nature of Works that can be sub contracted:	
	1.	
	Qualification Criteria	
	The proposed sub-contractor shall meet the following requirements:	
	1) Completion of 80% of the quantity of the work being sub contracted	
	2) Average Annual Construction Turnover for the work being sub contracted should be at least 1.5 * V/T where V is the proposed value of sub contract and T is time in year. For contract duration of up to 1 year, T shall be "1".	
	Financial Resources: The sub contract must demonstrate that it has the financial resources to meet its current contract commitment plus three months' requirements for	

	the sub contracted work.
GCC 14.1	Schedule of other contractors: Not Applicable
GCC 19.1	The minimum insurance amounts and deductibles shall be:
	 The minimum cover for loss of or damage to the Works, Plant and Materials is: 115% of the Contract Amount.
	2. The maximum deductible for insurance of the Works and of Plant and Materials is: 0.61% 12
	3. The minimum cover for loss or damage to immovable Equipment/ plants is: 100 % (i.e Replacement Cost)
	4. The maximum deductible for insurance of Equipment/plant is: 1 % of sum insured.
	5. The minimum cover for loss of or damage to other property is: NRs. 10,00,000.00 ¹³ with unlimited number of occurrences
	6. The maximum deductible for insurance of other property is: 1 % of sum insured.
	7. The minimum cover for personal injury or death insurance
	i. for the Contractor's employees is that specified in the Labor act of Nepal and
	ii. for other people is: NRs. 1 million with an unlimited number of occurrences
GCC 20.1	Site Investigation Reports are: Not Applicable.
GCC 23.1	The following shall be designed by the Contractor: Not Applicable.
GCC 26.1	The Site Possession Date(s) shall be: 15 days from the date of contract signing
	[Note: If the Site is made available by section, the different dates should be listed here]
GCC 28.4	Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of Appendix to the General Conditions the Contractor shall permit and shall cause its subcontractors and subconsultants to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the Site and/or the accounts and records relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Bank if requested by the Bank. The Supplier's and its Subcontractors' and subconsultants' attention is drawn to Sub-Clause 3.1 which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).
GCC 30.1	The place of arbitration shall be: Kathmandu, Nepal
	C. Time Control
GCC 34.1	The Contractor shall submit for approval a Program for the Works within 15 days from

¹² (a) Insert value in percentage [For works with value up to 250 million 0.75%, for works with value 250 million to 1 billion value calculated by linear interpolation between 0.75% and 0.5% and for works with value above 1 billion 0.25 %]. As the value of works increases, deductibles should be lower.

¹³ The amount depends on location, environment of construction site, surrounding property etc. and hence differs case to case. Suitable amount should be inserted depending upon site condition and surrounding environment.

	the date of the Letter of Acceptance.
GCC 34.3	The period between Program updates is 60 (sixty) days.
	The amount to be withheld for late submission of an updated Program is NRs . 5,00,000.00
	D. Quality Control
GCC 42.1	The Defects Liability Period is: 365 days.
	E. Cost Control
GCC 46.2	At the end of 46.2 add after the first sentence:
(Variations)	"The Contractor shall also provide information of any ESHS risks and impacts of the Variation."
GCC 48	Add new GCC 48.7:
(Payment Certificates)	"if the Contractor was, or is, failing to perform any ESHS including SEA/SH obligations or work under the Contract, the value of this work or obligation, as determined by the Project Manager, may be withheld until the work or obligation has been performed, and/or the cost of rectification or replacement, as determined by the Project Manager, may be withheld until rectification or replacement has been completed. Failure to perform includes, but is not limited to the following:
	(i) failure to comply with any ESHS including SEA/SH obligations or work described in the Works' Requirements which may include: working outside site boundaries, excessive dust, failure to keep public roads in a safe usable condition, damage to offsite vegetation, pollution of water courses from oils or sedimentation, contamination of land e.g. from oils, human waste, damage to archeology or cultural heritage features, air pollution as a result of unauthorized and/or inefficient combustion;
	(ii) failure to regularly review C-ESMP and/or update it in a timely manner to address emerging ESHS issues, or anticipated risks or impacts;
	(iii) failure to implement the C-ESMP e.g. failure to provide required training or sensitization;
	(iv) failing to have appropriate consents/permits prior to undertaking Works or related activities;
	(v) failure to submit ESHS report/s as per agreed format, or failure to submit such reports in a timely manner;
	(vi) failure to implement remediation as instructed by the Project Manager within the specified timeframe (e.g., remediation addressing non-compliance/s).
GCC 49.1	4%
GCC 53.1	The Contract "is" subject to price adjustment, and the following information regarding coefficients "does" apply.
	The coefficients and indices for adjustment of prices in Nepalese Rupees shall be as specified in the Table of Adjustment Data submitted by bidder together with the Letter of Price Bid which is approved by the Project manager and attached as Annex-1.
GCC 53.6	Base Price of Construction Materials applicable for price adjustment shall be as per the Table of Adjustment Data submitted by Bidder together with the Letter of Price Bid which is approved by the Project manager and attached as Annex-1.

	1 rocal character of works Surger Surger Surger Street 120		
GCC 54.1	The proportion of payments retained is: 5(five) percent		
GCC 55.1	The liquidated damages for the whole of the Works are 0.05 Percent of the final Contract Price per day. The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole of the Works is 10 Percent of the final Contract Price.		
GCC 56.1	The Bonus for the whole of the Works is 0 Percent per day. The maximum amount of Bonus for the whole of the Works is [0%] of the final Contract Price.		
GCC 57.1	The Advance Payments shall be: 15 percent of the contract amount and shall be paid in two equal installments. First instalment of 7.5% will be paid upon contract signing and furnishing of advance payment guarantee. Remaining 7.5% shall be paid upon contractor's full mobilization on site.		
GCC 57.3	Deductions from Payment Certificates will commence in the first certificate in which the value of works executed exceeds 30% of the Contract Price. Deduction will be at the rate of 30 percent of the respective Monthly Interim Payment Certificate until such time as the advance payment has been repaid; provided that the advance payment shall be completely repaid prior to the end of 80 % of the approved contract price.		
GCC 58.1	The Performance Security amount is: 5 percent of the contract amount. The Performance Security shall be issued by a bank or surety acceptable to the Employer, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable.		
	[insert amount including an additional amount based on ITB 40.1 and/or ITB 35.5 if the Employer has increased the Performance Security amount]		
	G. Finishing the Contract		
GCC 71.1	The date by which operating and maintenance manuals are required is; within 60 days from the date of completion		
GCC 71.2	The date by which "as built" drawings are required is: one month after the rectification of all defects as notified.		
	As built Drawing shall be complete and shall be submitted in both hard and soft copy.		
	The amount to be withheld for failing to produce "as built" drawings and/or		
	Operating and maintenance manuals is: NRs. 5,00,000.00		
GCC 72.3 (i)	The maximum number of days is: 200		
GCC 80	The Project Manager has to obtain the specific approval of the Employer for taking any of the following actions:		
	 a. Approving subcontracting of any part of the works under General Conditions of Contract Clause 13; 		
	b. Certifying additional costs determined under General Conditions of Contract Clause 50;		
	c. Determining start date under General Conditions of Contract Clause 1;		
	d. Determining the extension of the intended Completion Date under General Conditions of Contract Clause 35;		
	e. Issuing a Variation under General Conditions of Contract Clause 1 and 46, except in an emergency situation, as reasonably determined by the Project Manager; emergency situation may be defined as the situation when protective measures		

must be taken for the safety of life or of the works or of adjoining property.
f. Adjustment of rates under General Conditions of Contract Clause 45;

Section X: Contract Forms

This Section contains forms which, once completed, will form part of the Contract. The forms for Performance Security and Advance Payment Security, when required, shall only be completed by the successful Bidder after contract award.

Letter of Intent

[on letterhead paper of the Employer]

		Date:
To:	Name and address of the Contractor	
Subject:	Issuance of letter of intent to award the cont	ract
This is to notify you that, it is	our intention to award the contract	[insert
date]for exec	cution of the	[insert
name of the contract and iden	tification number, as given in the Contract Do	ata/SCC] to you as your bid
price	[insert amount in figures and words in Nep	alese Rupees] as corrected and
modified in accordance with th	ne Instructions to Bidders is hereby selected as s	substantially responsive lowest
evaluated bid.		
	Authorized Signature:	
	Name:	
	Title:	

CC:

[Insert name and address of all other Bidders, who submitted the bid]

Notes on Letter of Intent

The issuance of Letter of Intent is the information of the selection of the bid of the successful bidder by the Employer and for providing information to other unsuccessful bidders who participated in the bid as regards to the outcome of the procurement process. This standard form of Letter of Intent to Award should be filled in and sent to the successful Bidder only after evaluation and selection of substantially responsible lowest evaluated bid.]

Letter of Acceptance

[on letterhead paper of the Employer]

	Date:
To:	Name and address of the Contractor
Subject:	Notification of Award
thenam Data/SCC	Bid dated
Performance Security of N	contact this office to sign the formal contract agreement within 15 days with Rs in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using for that security Form included in Section X (Contract Forms) of this Bidding
	Authorized Signature:
	Name and Title of Signatory

Contract Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT made the
WHEREAS the Employer desires that the Works known as
The Employer and the Contractor agree as follows:
1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Contract documents referred to.
2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement. This Agreement shall prevail over all other Contract documents. (a) the Letter of Acceptance; (b) the Letters of Technical and Price Bid; (c) the Addenda Nos
3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Employer to the Contractor as indicated in this Agreement, the Contractor hereby covenants with the Employer to execute the Works and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
4. The Employer hereby covenants to pay the Contractor in consideration of the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.
IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with
the laws of Nepal on the day, month and year indicated above.
Signed by for and on behalf the Contractor in the presence of
Witness, Name Signature, Address, Date
Signed by for and on behalf of the Employer in the presence of
Witness, Name, Signature, Address, Date

List of Approved Subcontractors

In accordance with GCC Sub-Clause 13.1, The following Subcontractors are approved for carrying out the work as specified below.

Name of Subcontractors	Description of Works	Value/Percentage of subcontract

Performance Security

(On letterhead paper of the Bank)

Beneficiary: Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office
Date:
Performance Guarantee No.:
We have been informed that [insert name of the Contractor] (hereinafter called "the Contractor") has been notified by you to sign the Contract No
Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.
At the request of the Contractor, we
This guarantee shall expire, no later than the
This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 758.
Seal of Bank and Signature(s)

Note:

All italicized text is for guidance on how to prepare this demand guarantee and shall be deleted from the final document.

- The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Contract Price specified in the Contract in Nepalese Rupees.
- ** Insert the date thirty days after the date specified for the Defect Liability Period. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of the time for completion of the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

Environmental and Social (ES) Performance Security

ES Demand Guarantee

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code] **Beneficiary:** [insert name and Address of Employer] **Date:** [Insert date of issue] **ES PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:** [Insert guarantee reference number] **Guarantor:** [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead] We have been informed that _____ (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into with the Beneficiary, for the execution of Contract No. ___ (hereinafter called "the Contract"). Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required. At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its Environmental and Social (ES) obligation(s) under the Contract, without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein. This guarantee shall expire, no later than the Day of, 2...², and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office indicated above on or before that date. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance and denominated either in the currency (cies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.

Insert the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion date as described in GC Clause 11.9. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this quarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the quarantee. In preparing this quarantee, the Employer might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

[signature(s)]	

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

Advance Payment Security

(On letterhead paper of the Bank)

Bank's Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office
Beneficiary:
Date:
Advance Payment Guarantee No
We have been informed that
Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum name of the currency and amount in figures*(amount in words) is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.
At the request of the Contractor, we
writing accompanied by a written statement stating that the Contractor is in breach of its obligation under the Contract because the Contractor used the advance payment for purposes other than the costs of mobilization in respect of the Works.
The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Contractor as indicated in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that eighty (80) percent of the Contract Price has been certified for payment, or on the day of**, whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.
This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 758.
Seal of Bank and Signature(s)

Note:

All italicized text is for guidance on how to prepare this demand guarantee and shall be deleted from the final document.

^{*}The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment in Nepalese Rupees of the advance payment as specified in the Contract.

^{**} Insert the date Thirty days after the expected completion date. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of the time for completion of the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

Retention Money Security

(On letterhead paper of the Bank) Bank's Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office..... [Insert name and Address of Employer] Beneficiary: [Insert date of issue] Date: RETENTION MONEY GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number] __ [insert name of Contractor, which in the case of a joint venture We have been informed that shall be the name of the joint venture! (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. _ [insert reference number of the contract] dated _____ with the Beneficiary, for the [insert name of contract and brief description of Works] (hereinafter execution of called "the Contract"). Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, the Beneficiary retains moneys up to the limit set forth in the Contract ("the Retention Money"), and that when at least eighty (80) percent of the whole works have been completed, progress of the works is satisfactory in accordance with the Contract as per approved work schedule and it can be assured that the works can be completed at the intended completion date, payment of [insert the amount of the Retention Money] is to be made against a Retention Money guarantee. At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of ______ [insert amount in figures] (______) [amount in words]¹ upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without your needing to prove or show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein. This guarantee shall expire no later than the day of, 2...², and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, ICC Publication No. 758. [Seal of Bank and signature(s)] Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final

product.

The Guarantor shall insert the amount of the Retention Money.

Insert the same expiry date which is 30 days more than the end of Defect Liability Period. The Employer should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Employer would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee.

Annex-1

Table of Price Adjustment Data [SCC 53.1]

Code	e Index Source o Description Index*		Value and Weighting Range		Bidder's Proposed Weighting (coefficient)**	
1	2	3	4	5	6	
	Non - adjustable (A)			0.15	0.15	
	Labor (b)					
	Materials (c)					
	Equipment usage (d)					
		Total			1.00	

Note: Base value and Bidder's proposed weighting coefficient to be filled as per "Bid Form of Table of Price Adjustment Data" in Bidding Forms (Section-IV) after verification by the Employer in case of the alternative provision of Bidder proposed value and weighting coefficient.

Table of Price Adjustment Data [SCC 53.6]

Code	Construction Material*	Unit	Base Price (NRs/Unit) ** (Ex-factory)	Source (Factory)**
1	2	3	4	5

^{**} For the purpose of calculation of price adjustment, the Ex-factory price of the same source mentioned in the table shall be taken into consideration.

Note: Base Price and source to be filled as per "Bid Form of Table of Price Adjustment Data" in Bidding Forms (Section-IV) after verification by the Employer in case of the alternative provision of Bidder proposed source and base price.

CODE OF CONDUCT FOR CONTRACTOR

Contractor's Personnel shall:

- 1. carry out his/her duties competently and diligently;
- 2. comply with this Code of Conduct and all applicable laws, regulations and other requirements, including requirements to protect the health, safety and well-being of other Contractor's Personnel and any other person;
- 3. maintain a safe working environment including by:
 - a. ensuring that workplaces, machinery, equipment and processes under each person's control are safe and without risk to health;
 - wearing required personal protective equipment;
 - c. using appropriate measures relating to chemical, physical and biological substances and agents; and
 - following applicable emergency operating procedures.
- 4. report work situations that he/she believes are not safe or healthy and remove himself/herself from a work situation which he/she reasonably believes presents an imminent and serious danger to his/her life or health;
- 5. treat other people with respect, and not discriminate against specific groups such as women, people with disabilities, migrant workers or children;
- 6. not engage in Sexual Harassment, which means unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature with other Contractor's or Employer's Personnel;
- 7. not engage in Sexual Exploitation, which means any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;
- 8. not engage in Sexual Abuse, which means the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions;
- 9. not engage in any form of sexual activity with individuals under the age of 18, except in case of pre-existing marriage;
- 10. complete relevant training courses that will be provided related to the environmental and social aspects of the Contract, including on health and safety matters, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA), and Sexual Harassment (SH);
- 11. report violations of this Code of Conduct; and
- 12. not retaliate against any person who reports violations of this Code of Conduct, whether to us or the Employer, or who makes use of the grievance mechanism for Contractor's Personnel or the project's Grievance Redress Mechanism.

BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL EXPLOITATION AND ABUSE (SEA) AND **BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL HARASSMENT (SH)**

The following non-exhaustive list is intended to illustrate types of prohibited behaviors.

- (1) Examples of sexual exploitation and abuse include, but are not limited to:
- A Contractor's Personnel tells a member of the community that he/she can get them jobs related to the work site (e.g. cooking and cleaning) in exchange for sex.
- A Contractor's Personnel that is connecting electricity input to households says that he can connect women headed households to the grid in exchange for sex.
- A Contractor's Personnel rapes, or otherwise sexually assaults a member of the community.
- A Contractor's Personnel denies a person access to the Site unless he/she performs a sexual favor.
- A Contractor's Personnel tells a person applying for employment under the Contract that he/she will only hire him/her if he/she has sex with him/her.

(2) Examples of sexual harassment in a work context

- Contractor's Personnel comment on the appearance of another Contractor's Personnel (either positive or negative) and sexual desirability.
- When a Contractor's Personnel complains about comments made by another Contractor's Personnel on his/her appearance, the other Contractor's Personnel comment that he/she is "asking for it" because of how he/she dresses.
- Unwelcome touching of a Contractor's or Employer's Personnel by another Contractor's Personnel.
- A Contractor's Personnel tells another Contractor's Personnel that he/she will get him/her a salary raise, or promotion if he/she sends him/her naked photographs of himself/herself.

SECTION-VI

Bill of Quantities

Notes for Unit Rate Contracts:

Objectives

The objectives of the Bill of Quantities are

- (a) to provide sufficient information on the quantities of Works to be performed to enable Bids to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and
- (b) when a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Bill of Quantities for use in the periodic valuation of Works executed.

In order to attain these objectives, Works should be itemized in the Bill of Quantities in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of Works, or between Works of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstances which may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and content of the Bill of Quantities should be as simple and brief as possible.

Content

The Bill of Quantities should be divided generally into the following sections:

- (a) Preamble;
- (b) Work Items (grouped into parts);
- (c) Day works Schedule;
- d) Provisional Sums; and
- (d) Summary.

Preamble

The Preamble should indicate the inclusiveness of the unit prices, and should state the methods of measurement which have been adopted in the preparation of the Bill of Quantities and which are to be used for the measurement of any part of the works.

Work Items

The items in the Bill of Quantities should be grouped into sections to distinguish between those parts of the Works which by nature, location, access, timing, or any other special characteristics may give rise to different methods of construction, or phasing of the Works, or considerations of cost. General items common to all parts of the works may be grouped as a separate section in the Bill of Quantities. Day work Schedule

A Day work Schedule should be included only if the probability of unforeseen work, outside the items included in the Bill of Quantities, is high. To facilitate checking by the Employer of the realism of rates quoted by the Bidders, the Day work Schedule should normally comprise the following:

- (a) A list of the various classes of labor, materials, and Constructional Plant for which basic day work rates or prices are to be inserted by the Bidder, together with a statement of the conditions under which the Contractor will be paid for work executed on a day work basis.
- (b) Nominal quantities for each item of Day work, to be priced by each Bidder at Day work rates as bid. The rate to be entered by the Bidder against each basic Day work item should include the Contractor's profit, overheads, supervision, and other charges.

Provisional Sums

A general provision for physical contingencies (quantity overruns) may be made by including a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. Similarly, a contingency allowance for possible price increases should be provided as a provisional sum in the Summary Bill of Quantities. The inclusion of such provisional sums often facilitates budgetary approval by avoiding the need to request periodic supplementary approvals as the future need arises. Where such provisional sums or contingency allowances are used, the Contract Data should state the manner in which they will be used, and under whose authority (usually the Project Manager's).

Summary

The Summary should contain a tabulation of the separate parts of the Bill of Quantities carried forward, with provisional sums for Day work, for physical (quantity) contingencies, and for price contingencies (upward price adjustment) where applicable.

These Notes for Preparing Specifications are intended only as information for the Employer or the person drafting the Bidding documents. They should not be included in the final documents.

Bill of Quantities

1 Pı	1 Provisional Sum							
	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description		Unit	Quantity	Unit Rate(NPR)	Amount(NPR)		
1	Provision of Insurance as specified in t documents. (To be paid as per actual bi 2.6)		PS	1.0	3500000.0	3,500,000.00		
2	Provisional Sum for Other Items		PS	1.0	9000000.0	9,000,000.00		
3	Environmental Mitigation Cost		PS	1.0	1300000.0	1,300,000.00		
2 C	onstruction work							
2.1 1	Road Construction Work							
2.1.1	Road Work General Item							
		Procun	nent Item Details					
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
1	Establishment of Contractor's Site Camp (DUDBC/SS 1.2)	LS	1.0					
2	Prepare and submit monthly progress report with 30 color photographs / Videos (digital) to the satisfaction of engineer. (DUDBC/SS 7.16)	Months	18.0					
3	Provide and install Signboards /Notice Board (SP 1.5)	NOS	2.0					
4	Provide fully furnished laboratory with all required equipment as per specification and instructed by Engineer. (DOR/SS 500 and SP 7)	LS	1.0					
5	Maintainance of laboratory and its components	Months	18.0					
6	Providing Lab Technician for Quality Control	Months	18.0					
7	Providing Lab helpers for Quality Control	Months	36.0					
8	Sprinkling of water for dust nuisance	Months	18.0					
2.2 1	2.2 Road Construction Work							
	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		

		Procun	nent Item Details			
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)
1	Roadway Excavation in all types of soil as per drawing and technical specification, including removal of stumps and other deleterious matter, with all lifts and lead as per Drawing and instruction of the Engineer. (DOR/SS 905)	Cum	18456.21			
2	Clearing grass/top soil and removal up to a distance of 50 meters outside the periphery of the area, including cutting and filling of small undulation. (DOR/SS 201)	Sqm	49624.2			
3	Earth work in excavation including timbering and pumping out water(if necessary), Ramming of bottom, lift up to 2.0m, stacking of excavated materials 30m, clear from the edge and backfilling all complete after completion as per drawing, specification and instruction of site engineer. (DOR/SS 900)	Cum	779.36			
4	Scarifying the existing bituminous road surface to a depth of 50 mm and disposal of scarified Material with in all lifts and lead as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. (DOR/SS 1003)	Sqm	32550.0			
5	Earth filling with approved material obtained from approved source including transportation of the materials from the sources to the site including compaction in layers not exceeding 150mm compacted depth, levelling, watering etc all complete as per drawing specification and instruction of site engineer. (DOR/SS 909,910)	Cum	71801.7			
6	Providing and laying granular sub- base on prepared surface, mixing at OMC, and compacting to achieve the desired density, complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. (By Mechanical means) (DoR/SS 1201)	Cum	18139.4			
7	Providing, laying, spreading and compacting graded stone aggregate to wet mix macadam specification including premixing the material with water at OMC laying in uniform layers in base course on well prepared surface and compacting to achieve required density as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. (DoR/SS 1208)	Cum	19754.27			
8	Providing and laying dense bituminous macadam using crushed aggregates of specified grading, premixed with bituminous binder and filler as per Drawing and Technical Specifications (DoR/SS 1308)	Cum	3849.71			

	Procument Item Details					
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)
9	Providing and laying asphalt concrete using crushed aggregates of specified grading, premixed with bituminous binder and filler as per Drawing and Technical Specifications (DoR/SS 1309)	Cum	4673.4			
10	Providing and applying prime coat with hot bitumen (including cutter) on prepared surface of granular base including cleaning of road surface and spraying by mechanical means as per technical specification. (DoR/SS 1302)	Litre	91019.87			
11	Providing and applying tack coat with hot bitumen by mechanical means at a specified rate on the prepared non-bituminous surfaces, including cleaning as per technical specification. (DoR/SS 1302)	Litre	54611.92			
12	Grass sodding works including sod cutting, transporting, placing in position and water sprinkling (Lead upto 10m). (DoR/SS 2812)	Sqm	48383.95			
13	Providing and laying 60 mm thick coloured Interlock Pavers Block M35 (NS) of approved pattern including 30 mm thick sand, joint filling and compaction all complete work as per drawings, specification and instruction of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11H)	Sqm	1900.0			
14	Providing and laying of hand pack stone soling with 150 to 200 mm thick stones and packing with smaller stone on prepared surface as per Drawing and Technical Specifications.	Cum	344.96			
15	Providing, filling and compaction of brick ballast on the specified area all complete as per drawing and instructions of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11H,C)	Cum	7.37			
16	Providing and laying of Stone Masonry Work in Cement Mortar 1:3 in Foundation complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. Random Rubble Masonry (DoR/SS 2602, 2603, 2607)	Cum	1364.6			
17	Providing and laying of Plain Cement Concrete M10 (or 1:3:6 for nominal mix) in Foundation including formwork with approved quality of cement and sand and crushed stone aggregate including mixing, laying, curing etc. all complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. (DOR/SS 2000)	Cum	351.17			
18	Providing and laying of Reinforced Cement Concrete M20 in Foundation and structure including formwork with approved quality of cement and sand and crushed stone aggregate including mixing, laying, curing etc. complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications (DOR/SS 2000)	Cum	1546.51			

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
19	TMT steel reinforcement bar of Fe500 grade including straightening, cleaning, cutting, binding & fixing in position with annealed tying binding wire as per drawing, design & instruction of site engineer all complete. (DOR/SS 2014)	МТ	238.05					
20	Providing and laying Brick masonry work in 1:4 cement sand mortar in superstructure/ sub-structure complete excluding pointing and plastering, as per drawing and Technical Specifications. (DOR/SS 2500)	Cum	84.36					
21	Providing and laying 12.5mm thick cement sand plaster (1:4) on (Inside/Outside) wall, beam, column and curbs in perfect line, level and plumb, including grooving etc, wherever shown in drawing, also including scaffolding and curing all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11I)	Sqm	475.77					
22	Supplying and application of two coat wall putty plaster on all plastered surface all complete work as per specification & instruction of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11J)	Sqm	475.78					
23	Supplying and application of Plastic Emulsion Painting Work Double Coat After One Coat Of Primer For Inner plastered surface including necessary scaffloding, cleaning the surface all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11J)	Sqm	62.04					
24	Supplying and application of Two coats of weather coat paint of approved color over one coat of primer in all plastered surfaces including necessary scaffloding, cleaning the surface all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11J)	Sqm	336.42					
25	Providing and laying 20mm thick panipatti on wall, cornices, etc. of good finish including raking the joints, cleaning and wetting the surface and curing the works all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction of engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11I)	Rm	84.0					
26	Providing, mixing and laying 50 mm thick M15 concrete screeding in floor slab in perfect line, level and finishing including proper curing all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11H)	sqm	24.82					

	Procument Item Details								
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)			
27	Providing and Laying 3mm thick cement punning on screeding floor in line, level and curing finishing all complete as per drawing specification and instruction of site engineeer. (DUDBC/SS 11H)	Sqm	24.82						
28	Providing, laying and fixing of 2'x2' non slippery ceramic tiles on bathroom floor in 1:4 cement sand mortar including rubbing in perfect line, level, polishing & finishing all complete as per drawing specification and instruction of site engineer (DUDBC/SS 11H)	Sqm	72.39						
29	Providing and laying Porcelain glazed tile of size 12"x12" on Bathroom walls in 1:4 cement sand mortar and joints of tile finished with perfect line and level with approved pattern all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction of site engineeer (DUDBC/SS 11H)	Sqm	226.72						
30	Supplying and fitting Aluminium casement door of section (101 x 38 x 1.3mm) all complete as per drawing, specification and instruction of site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11G)	Sqm	23.94						
31	Supply and fixing of 4.5 x 20 mm MS Flat Grill Frame with 12 x 12 mm MS Square Rod Grill of approved pattern, manufactured finished with aluminium painting, all complete as per drawing, specification, and instruction of the site engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11M)	Sqm	6.48						
32	Providing and laying of M20 precast cement concrete Kerb 38 cm * 20 cm * 25 cm (H*B*L) with 12 mm thick 1:3 cement sand mortar bedding and joints including foundation excavation levelling but excluding foundation concrete for foundation or sand gravel material, all complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications (DoR/SS 1401)	Rm	6712.41						
33	Providing and installation of tubular MS railing on precast RCC posts, 1.2 m high above ground level, erecting 50 mm dia MS pipe railing in 3 rows on precast M 20 grade RCC vertical posts 1.8 metres high (1.2 m above GL) with 3 holes 50 mm dia for pipe, fixed 2 metres center to center, including primer and enamel paint, all complete as per Drawing and Technical Specifications.	Rm	950.0						

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
34	Providing required material and painting lines, dashes, arrows etc. on roads in two coats on new work with ready mixed road marking paint conforming to NS 408/ IS 164 on bituminous/Concrete surface, including cleaning the surface of all dirt, dust and other foreign matter, demarcation at site and traffic control as per Drawing and Technical Specifications. (DoR/SS 1503)	Sqm	2852.26					
35	Providing and laying of hot applied thermoplastic compound at least 2mm thick including reflectorizing glass beads on Smooth Road Surface as per DoR Traffic Sign Manual/Specifications.	Sqm	484.38					
36	Providing and fixing of road stud 100 X 100 mm, die-cast in aluminum, resistant to corrosive effect of salt and grit, fitted with lenses reflectors, installed in concrete or asphaltic surface by drilling hole 30 mm upto a depth of 60 mm and bedded in a suitable bituminous grout or epoxy mortar, all as per Drawing and Technical Specifications.	No.	200.0					
37	Providing and fixing of non-reflective warning, mandatory and informatory signboard of 2 mm thick MS Sheet with back support frame fixed on heavy 50 mm tube or Channel section of 75mm X 40 mm firmly fixed to the ground by means of properly designed foundation with M10/40 grade cement concrete 300 mm X 300 mm X 300 mm, 1 as per drawings and Technical Specification/DOR Publication.	No.	50.0					
38	Providing and installation of 150 mm X 150 mm 1. 5 m long delineators (road way indicators, hazard markers, object markers), 80-100 cm high above ground level, painted black and white in 20 cm wide strips, buried or pressed into the ground and conforming to the drawings and Technical Specifications.	No.	300.0					
39	Providing and planting of trees by the roadside (Avenue trees) in 0.60 m diameter holes, 1 m deep dug in the ground, mixing the soil with decayed farm yard/sludge manure, planting the saplings, backfilling the trench, watering, fixing the tree guard, and maintaining the plants for one year.	No.	225.0					

	Procument Item Details								
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)			
40	Providing MS black pipes of different sizes and MS plates, MS squares and angles as necessary in bearing plate and gusset plate, along with fabricating trusses and support columns, including assembling, erecting, and painting with primer, all complete as per the specification and instruction of the site engineer	Kg	5106.28						
41	Supply and fitting of fiber plain sheet 3mm thick including fixing in proper shape & size with all necessary rails, screws, bolts & nuts washers, J & L hoocks etc as per specification & instruction of site Engineer. (DUDBC/SS 11F)	Sqm	220.0						

3 Electrical machinery apparatus equipment and consumables

3.1 Lighting equipment and electric lamps

Procument Item Details

SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)
1	Supply, installation, testing and commissioning of factory fabricated and factory assembled, sheet steel clad powder coated, wall/recess mounting dust and vermin proof (IP- 54 ingress protection)Double Door Vertical Type Distribution Boards fabricated from 16 SWG sheet steel provided with hinged gasketted door with padlocking facility and including suitably rated PVC insulated copper phase bars with interconnections and neutral bar assembly, earthing terminals etc. all complete as per drawing and approval by site engineer. The main panel body earthing shall be done by 10 SWG Cu wire. Main Panel Board shall be either free-standing/ surface / recessed according to site conditions. All MCBs shall be 10 kA C Curve. MAIN PANEL BOARD including Incoming 1 no of 50A TPN MCCB, 35 kA 80 A TPN Copper Busbar Multifunction Meter RYB indicator Outgoing 6*32A DP MCB	Set	1.0			

	Procument Item Details								
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)			
2	Supplying, laying, termination, testing and commissioning of 4 core 120 sq. mm armoured aluminum insulated cable from Distribution Box Panel outside to Lights outside in suitable underground HDP conduit conforming to IS:7098 (Part - I) and finishing back to original existing floor finish layout, all complete amendments etc as per approval of site engineer. Termination shall be carried out with brass compression glands and aluminium/copper lugs for PVC insulated and PVC sheathed aluminum/copper conductor cable of 1.1 KV grade. (Make: Janta, Mahalaxmi, Prime, Litmus, or equivalent)	Rm	6250.0						
3	Supply and installation of 11 m height Double Arm Pole; Steel Tubular Pole (Bottom 160mm dia 4000 mm height, middle 115mm dia 3000mm height, top 80mm dia 2350mm height) with rustproof enamel paint suitable for mounting 100 Watt LED street light integrated with 50 centimeter 20 degree angled over hang braket of 28 mm dia 1.5 meter long steel pipe. The pole shall be mounted on 800x350x350 mm M15 concrete foundation having 4 x 25 x 600 J-bolt+nuts including pre welded 240 x240 x 16 mm MS pole bottom plate. The rates shall include all related civil & concrete works.	No.	126.0						
4	Supply, storage, assembly, installation, testing, and commissioning of 100W LED street light with auto on/off switch and auto dimming option including all accessoried and voltage range: 110V-270V, Housing: Aluminum Die-Cast with good heat sink fins, Shape: Round/Square/Rectangle, P.F. equal to or more than 0.9, IP equal to or more than 66, IK 07, Flicker Free, THD less than 10 percent, CRI equal to or more than 70, SPD: 10 KV, Burning life more than 50000 hours, Luminous Efficacy equal to or more than 130 lm/watt, Beam Angle: Narrow/Medium/Wide, LED Source: Metal Based LED PCB Strip with PC Lense, cover compiling to IS: 16102 Part 2 IS: 16103 Part-1, IS: 16013 Part-2, IS: 16108 having manufacture's warranted from Authorized Dealer/Manufacture for minimum period of 2 years.	No.	252.0						

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
5	Supply and installation of double pole HT structure for 11 kV supply intake with 2 nos of 11 m high steel tubular pole with necessary steel hardware as per drawing and specification with following: - 6 nos of 11kV pin insulators, - 3 nos of 11kV disc insulators, - 1 set 9kV 3-pole lightening arrestor, - 1 set 11kV 3-pole Do-fuse, - Necessary drop wire to connect d fuse, LA, - Base frame for CT / PT, - 1 set 18 mm G.I HT stay complete- Complete Earthing set for Neutral, Lighting Arrestor system and body, - Other necessary steel hardware.	Set	1.0					
6	The distribution transformer shall be 75 KVA three-phase NEA-approved ONAN type with a load ratio of 11000/433 volts with both low and high voltage windings of high-purity electrolytic copper. The transformer shall be complete with rating and diagram plate, 2 Nos. earthing terminals, and a high winding temperature indicator. The distribution transformer shall be on-load tap changer with -15% and +5% tappings in steps of 2.5% each step on HV side, 3-phase 50 Hz with standard accessories and connected to MV through 415 volts 500 Amp. PVC sleeved aluminium bus bars with the following switchgears (Neek, Transweld, Marson or equivalent)	No.	1.0					
7	Supplying and fixing of 8" dome light/ceiling Light, including bulb, all complete as per specification and instruction of approved colour.	Set	26.0					
8	Supplying and fixing of 1x40 Watt F. T.L (Fluorescent Tube light) Patti fitting Wipro, Fiam, Philips or equivalent, etc, all complete as per specification and instruction of approved colour.	Set	8.0					
9	Supplying and fixing of Wall Bracket/Spot Light /Mirror light (Medium Class Decorative Type) with bulb, all complete as per specification and instruction of approved colour.	Set	16.0					
10	Supplying and fixing of 9" exhaust fan Almonard/Bajaj or equivalent, etc, all complete as per specification and instruction, including fixing accessories all complete.	Set	4.0					
11	Supplying and fixing of 6-16 Amps 2/3 Pin Power sockets (Modular type) with switch & indicator pin flush type Bentex, Premier Rathi, Ohms, Nova, Platia, ABB or equivalent, etc, all complete.	Set	4.0					
12	Supplying and fixing of 2 Gang One Way Switch (Modular type) all complete as per specification and instruction.	Set	14.0					

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
13	Supplying and fixing of 6 Gang One Way Switch With Indicator And 2/3 pin Socket (Modular type) all complete as per specification and instruction of approved colour.	Set	2.0					
14	Supplying and fixing of junction box made of metal with cover size 6"X4" etc. all complete as per specification and instruction of approved colour.	Set	6.0					
15	Supplying and fixing of 6-32 Amps SP MCB Siemens, Legrand or equivalent for light, power & AC circuit all complete as per specification and instruction.	No.	6.0					
16	Supplying and fixing of 6-32 Amps DP MCB 25KA Siemens, Ge or equivalent for outgoing all complete as per specification and instruction.	No.	4.0					
17	Supplying and fixing of Distribution board 6 way SPN made of mild steel sheet, double cover push type lock, two coat red oxide & two coat enamel paint 14/16 gauge sheet, etc, all complete as per specification and instruction.	Set	2.0					
18	Concealed wiring with 2x2.50 sq. mm multi-strand flexible copper wire for light & fan point in 20mm HDPE polythene pipe, etc all complete as per specification and instruction.	Point	54.0					
19	Concealed wiring with 2x4.0 +1*1.5 sq. mm multi-strand flexible copper wire for power point in 25mm HDPE polythene pipe, etc, all complete as per specification and instruction.	Point	4.0					
20	Supplying and fixing of service wire/cable for main panel board to DB, sub panel board to DB through suitable size HDPE polythene pipe, etc, all complete as per specification and instruction.	Rm	200.0					

3.2 Works for complete or part construction and civil engineering work

3.2.1 Building construction work

3.2.1.1 Sanitary Works

Procument Item Details

SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)
1	Supplying and fixing 580 mm Porcelian Clay White glaze orissa pan with S/P trap, PVC solvent, reducer sockets, clamps, etc. all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Boolan, Cera, Classica, Hindware, Parryware or equivalent) One Piece Type. (Special Specification Part-3a)	Set	8.0			

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
2	Supplying and fixing 550*400 mm white glaze Indian Pattern Porcelain clay wash basin/oval with brackets 32mm dia. PVC bottle trap, 32mm CP waste coupling, 15mmx450mm long c.p. pipe connector, etc. CP long body cock all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Boolan, Cera, Classica, Hindware, Parryware or equivalent) (Special Specification Part-3a)	Set	8.0					
3	Providing and fixing in position of all work items with all necessary fittings complete with testing and ready for operation as per drawings, specifications, manufacturer's recommendations and instructions. The rate shall include for position marking, maintain line, level or grade wherever required, sand filling/compaction, earth cutting and backfilling, cutting, chasing of walls, plasters or tiles etc. and making good and touching up to restore to original conditions wherever instructed and applicable for any of the items below: Large Flat Back White Glazed Urinal (61x41x38)cm with flush valve, CP spreader, Heavy SS screw with grip, accessories connection to soil pipeline and water line connections all complete as per drawing, specification, direction of the Consultant and ready for operation. Brand: Mogen, Jaquar, Hindware, Parryware or equivalent (Special Specification Part-3a)	Set	6.0					
4	Supply and installation of Porcelain clay white glaze EWC Constellation Comode all complete set (Hindware, Paryware, Somany, cera or equivalent). (Special Specification Part-3a)	Set	2.0					
5	Supplying and fixing in position of 12mm long neck C.P. Bib Cock all complete set as per direction of the Site engineer.	No.	8.0					
6	Supplying and fixing of 4" dia revolving steel shower heavy duty all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Special Specification Part-3a)	No.	10.0					
7	Supplying and fixing of PVC Multi Floor Trap 11x7.5cm (4" X 2½"), all complete set ready for operation as per approval of the site engineer. (Special Specification Part-3a)	No.	16.0					
8	Supplying and installation of PVC Grating 110mm (4") dia square type, all complete set ready for operation as per approval of the site engineer. (Special Specification Part-3a)	No.	16.0					

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
9	Supplying and fixing 15mm CPVC pipe (hot and cold) or equivalent with CPVC fittings/ specials (Tees, 45 and 90 degree bends and elbows, Unions, reducer sockets etc) clamps (MS plate with nut and bolt with hexagonal screws for clamp in ceiling, wall), nails, including jointing materials, installation of pipes and specials including making holes on walls or floor and repairing the same to its original finish, all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Astral, Ajay, Ashivad, Hilltake, Mangalam, Panchakanya or equivalent) (Special Specification Part-3a)	Rm	30.0					
10	Supplying and fixing 20mm CPVC pipe(hot and cold) or equivalent with CPVC fittings/ specials (Tees, 45 and 90 degree bends and elbows, Unions, reducer sockets etc) clamps (MS plate with nut and bolt with hexagonal screws for clamp in ceiling, wall), nails, including jointing materials, installation of pipes and specials including making holes on walls or floor and repairing the same to its original finish, all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer (Astral, Ajay, Ashivad, Hilltake, Mangalam, Panchakanya or equivalent)	Rm	40.0					
11	Supplying and fixing 25mm CPVC pipe(hot and cold) or equivalent with CPVC fittings/ specials (Tees, elbows, Unions, reducer sockets etc) clamps (MS plate with nut and bolt with hexagonal screws for clamp in ceiling, wall), nails, including jointing materials, installation of pipes and specials including making holes on walls or floor and repairing the same to its original finish, all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Astral, Ajay, Ashivad, Hilltake, Mangalam, Panchakanya or equivalent) (Special Specification Part-3a)	Rm	60.0					
12	Supplying and fixing 32mm CPVC pipe(hot and cold) or equivalent with CPVC fittings/ specials (Tees, elbows, Unions, reducer sockets etc) clamps (MS plate with nut and bolt with hexagonal screws for clamp in ceiling, wall), nails, including jointing materials, installation of pipes and specials including making holes on walls or floor and repairing the same to its original finish, all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Astral, Ajay, Ashivad, Hilltake, Mangalam, Panchakanya or equivalent)	Rm	20.0					

	Procument Item Details							
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)		
13	Supplying and Fixing of 50 mm UPVC Pipe 6 kg/cm2 NS (206/046) with jointing material and UPVC specials (45 degree bend, 90 degree bend, plain tee single and double with door, Y-branch single, double with door with O ring rubber washer, UPVC reducer socket of varying sizes, PVC liquid (Solvent cement), PVC pipe clips and clamps with screw, vent cowl all complete set as per specification and ready for operation. (Panchakanya, Prince, Supreme)	Rm	40.0					
14	Supplying and fixing of 110 mm UPVC Pipe 6 kg/cm2 NS (206/046) with jointing material and UPVC specials (45 degree bend, 90 degree bend, plain tee single and double with door, Y-branch single, double with door with O ring rubber washer, UPVC reducer socket of varying sizes, PVC liquid (Solvent cement), PVC pipe clips and clamps with screw, Vent cowl all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Panchakanya, Prince, Supreme) (Special Specification Part- 3a)	Rm	80.0					
15	Supplying and fixing of 140 mm UPVC Pipe 6 kg/cm2 NS (206/046) with jointing material and UPVC specials (45 degree bend, 90 degree bend, plain tee single and double with door, Y-branch single, double with door with O ring rubber washer, UPVC reducer socket of varying sizes, PVC liquid (Solvent cement), PVC pipe clips and clamps with screw, Vent cowl all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Panchakanya, Prince, Supreme)	Rm	80.0					
16	Supplying and fixing of 200 mm UPVC Pipe 6 kg/cm2 NS (206/046) with jointing material and UPVC specials (45 degree bend, 90 degree bend, plain tee single and double with door, Y-branch single, double with door with O ring rubber washer, UPVC reducer socket of varying sizes, PVC liquid (Solvent cement), PVC pipe clips and clamps with screw, vent cowl all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Panchakanya, Prince, Supreme) (Special Specification Part- 3a)	Rm	30.0					
17	Supplying and fixing of 1000 Ltr. PVC\HDPE roof water tank with cover including drain hole, inlet outlet, overflow, etc., all complete set ready for operation as per approval of site engineer. (Hilltake or equivalent) (Special Specification Part-3a)	No.	2.0					

Procument Item Details						
SL. No	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Bidder's Rate (NPR)	Bidder's Rate (in words)	Total Amount (NPR)
18	Supplying and fixing of a 1 H.P. monoblock electric motor pump with base plate nuts, bolts, etc., all complete as per specification and instruction.	Set	2.0			
19	Supplying and fixing handpump (tube well HLC 22 Kg wt.) up to 250 feet depth with GI pipe medium class 1.5 inch, including boring, fitting of all equipment like head, jali, pipe, plunger, etc., all complete set as per specification and instruction	Set	2.0			
Total of Procument Items						
Tota	Total Item Price					
VAT						
Grand Total						